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PURPOSE 

The purpose of this Assessment is to evaluate the 
probable impacts of the viable alternatives associated 
with development of the Monocacy National Battlefield 
in Frederick County, Maryland. While the Battlefield 
has been established by Congress and has been listed 
on the National Register of Historic Places, no land 
has been acquired· in fee or 1ess than fee ownership by 
the National Park Service, and no development has 
taken place. Therefore, the goal of any alternative 
for the Battlefield must be not only appropriate use for 
the present put also the insurance of opportunities 
for appropriate use in the distant future. 

LEGISLATIVE HISTORY 

The Monocacy National Battlefield was first estab
lished as the Monocacy National Military Park by 
Congress in 1934 by an Act (48 Stat.1198) which 
authorized the appropriation of some development 
monies with the understanding that any necessary land 
would be donated to the Government at no cost. How
ever, no land was donated and, consequently, no develop
ment took place. 

In 1975, the Battlefield, encompassing approximately 
1,200 acres, was placed on the National Register of 
Historic Places as a national landmark, thereby making 
it subject to the provisions of the National Historic 
Preservation Act of 1966. 

New legislation for the authorization of acquisition 
and development monies was introduced by Representa
tive Goodloe Byron in 1975. This effort resulted, in 
1976, in Public Law 94-578 (Appendix A·.)_ which 
authorized acquisition of up to 1,000 acres with 
appropriated funds, required submission of a iifnaster 
plarl' to Congress within three years, and changed the 
park's name to Monocacy National Battlefield. 

Further legislation in 1978, Public Law 95-625, added 
approximately 587 acres to the park and authorized 
$3,500,000.00 for acquisition. (Appendix A.) 
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STATEMENT OF THE PROBLEM 

In developing and assessing alternatives for the 
Monocacy National Battlefield, there are several criti
cal factors to be considered: 

1. The relationship of the battlefield to the 
region and to Frederick County. 

2. The appropriate access to the battlefield. 

3. The existing natural and cultural environ
ment of the battlefield. 

4. The condition of the historic structures and 
their potential for restoration and adaptation. 

5. The opportunities for interpretation of the 
historic resource. 

6. The opportunities for recreation. 

7. The anticipated demand for visitor use. 

8. The levels of development appropriate to 
the area, the battlefield, and the visitor demand. 

9. The appropriate land acquisition for the 
protection of the historic resource and scene and the 
development of the park. 
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LOCATION 

The Monocacy National Battlefield is approximately 
three miles south of Frederick, Maryland, in Frederick 
County. Only thirty miles from Washington, D.C., and 
forty-six miles from Baltimore, it is at the hub of an 
historic and well-travelled area. (Figure 1.) The 
battlefield is just south of the junction of Inter
states 270 and 70. Six major national parks are with
in reasonable distance: 

Antietam National Battlefield 
Catoctin Mountain Park 
C & O Canal National Historical Park 
Gettysburg National Military Park 
Harpers Ferry National Historical Park 
Manassas National Battlefield Park 

THE PROPOSED PARK 

25 miles 
19 
15 
40 
23 
58 

As described under the latest legislation, the battle
field includes approximately 1,587 acres. (Figure 2.) 
This site is virtually bisected on a north-south axis 
by Interstate 270 and on an east-west axis by the 
Monocacy River. It is also intersected on a north
south axis by State Road 355 and on an east-west axis 
by the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad tracks. Land with
in the proposed park is under several different owner
ships; however, the majority of the park consists of 
five parcels whose present property lines closely 
resenib1e the property lines of July 9, 1864, the date 
of the battle. These parcels, for the purpose of this 
assessment, are identified as follows: 

Historic Name 

1. Best Farm 
2. Gambrill Farm 
3. Thomas Farm 
4~ Baker Farm 
5. Worthington Farm 

3 

Present Name 

Trail 
Vivino 
Clapp 
Geisbert 
Jenkins 
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HISTORIC BACKGROUND 

The Battle of Monocacy took place on July 9, 1864. 
The Confederate forces were under the command of 
General Jubal Early and the Union forces were 
commanded by General Lew Wallace. General Early and 
his troops were driving to Washington, D.C., which at 
the time was almost undefended since General Ulysses 
s. Grant had removed most troops from the capital to 
aid him in putting pressure on General Robert E. Lee 
at Petersburg. General Early had several objectives 
in his drive on Washington: 1. the capture of 
Washington and the probable resultant havoc, 2. the 
release of Confederate prisoners held in Point Lookout, 
Maryland, and 3. the removal of some pressure from 
General Lee. 

General Wallace, who was stationed at Baltimore, 
learned of General Early's movements through per
sonnel of the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad. Realizing 
the vulnerability of Washington, he assembled what 
soldiers were available, and marched to Monocacy 
Junction to mount what, in effect, was a delaying 
action. General Wallace could not be certain whether 
General Early was headed for Baltimore or Washington 
so he placed skirmishers to protect what is now 
Route 40 to Baltimore as well as establishing himself 
on the banks of the Monocacy to def end the Georgetown 
Pike and the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad. Since 
General Early was, indeed, marching on Washington, the 
surrounding farms became the battlefield. 

Although Union forces were far outnumbered and fairly 
easily defeated, the battle did last an entire day, 
preventing General Early's journey to Washington from 
continuing until the morning of July 10. This delay 
of approximately twenty-four hours gave General Grant 
enough time to return troops to defend Washington, 
although they arrived in Washington only some two 
hours ahead of General Early. ' 

LOCAL CONTEXT 

Frederick County, in spite of pressures from the ex
panding metropolitan areas of Washington and Baltimore, 
is undergoing a gradual transition from its rural 
character towards urbanization. This gradual transi-
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tion has enabled the physical context of· the battle
field to remain remarkably similar to the physical 
context of 1864. (Figure 3.) However, examination 
of the area surrounding the proposed park shows that 
land-related pressures resulting from changes in use 
are immediate and real. (Figure 4.) 

In 1974, the Frederick County Planning Commission 
prepared a "Comprehensive Development Plan" for the 
county which, according to the 1970 Census, had a 
population of approximately 85,000 persons. The plan 
designates land use areas, several of which would 
influence the proposed park. 

Frederick County's Conservation Zone, in the area of 
the battlefield, comprises essentially the 100-year 
floodplain of the Monocacy River. All development, 
except for limited recreation, is prohibited within 
the Conservation Zone. Since the river runs through 
the proposed park, a considerable portion of the park 
is covered by the Conservation Zone. 

However, north of the Conservation Zone, the area has 
been zoned commercial/industrial, a designation which 
already extends into the proposed park. The pressure 
created by this zoning is evidenced by the newly con
structed Sheraton hotel and Francis Scott Key Mall as 
well as the lumberyard located on State Road 355. 
This growth can be anticipated to continue along both 
State Road 355 and Buckeystown Road in the near future. 
Since the building height limitation under commercial/ 
industrial zoning is sixty feet, buildings within the 
area could affect the visual environment of the park. 

South of the river and the Conservation Zone, most 
land is zoned agricultural, which under the current· 
Ordinance, limits the construction of residential 
structures to four per tract, whatever the size of the 
tract. Although most of the land zoned agricultural 
is, in fact, being farmed, the urbanization of 
Frederick County would suggest that land so close to 
Frederick and the Interstates may be susceptible to 
residential development. There is some single-family 
residential development around the proposed park, but, 
as yet, it does not intrude to any serious degree. In 
fact, the atmosphere and scale of the Araby Community 
are appropriate to the historic scene, and methods of 
preserving the community's character should be 
explored. 
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Other non-agricultural, non-residential developme·nt 
which has taken place and which should be addressed 
in the context of the proposed park includes the 
restaurant/bar and liquor store on State Road 355, the 
the used car lot on Ball Road, and the sewage treat
ment plant on the Monocacy River. 

AGRICULTURE 

Frederick County contains some of Maryland's prime 
agricultural land, particularly for dairy farming. At 
present, over sixty percent of the acreage within the 
proposed park is used for agricultural purposes, 
either crop- or pastureland. (Figure 5.) Most adjoin
ing land is also agriculturally active. However, only 
one of the parcels within the proposed park is actually 
farmed by the resident owner. 

Comparison of agricultural land use today with agri
cultural land use in July, 1864, reveals that the two 
are amazingly similar, making it possible to assume 
that the visual character of the battlefield has re
mained remarkabl.y unchang.ed .. 

There are some drainage and soil erosion problems in 
the area. The most significant drainage restrictions 
are associated with the intermittent streams on the 
Baker, Thomas and Gambrill Farms. Soil erosion prob
lems are most pronounced on the Worthington and Thomas 
Farms. However, both drainage and erosion conditions 
should be controllable through accepted land manage
ment practices. 

Current levels of agricultural production and soils 
analysis suggest that continued agricultural use is 
possible for the foreseeable future. 

NATURAL RESOURCES 

The most significant natural resource of the proposed 
park is the stretch of the Monocacy which runs through 
it. (Figure 6.) The river is extremely susceptible 
to flooding and usually does so at least once a year. 
Thus, several portions of the battlefield are .within 
the lOO~year floodplain. The river is classified by 
the Maryland Department of Natural Resources as a cold-

6 
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water stream; this is largely a protective measure 
since it limits the kind of development which can occur 
along the river.. Actually, the Monocacy is a warm
water stream containing smallmouth bass, catfish, carp 
and various species of panfish and minnows. Waterfowl 
along the river include mainly wood ducks and mallards. 

In addition to the intermittent streams previously 
mentioned, there is a major stream, Bush Creek, within 
the proposed park. Located on Gambrill Farm, near the 
railroad, this stream offers a P,articularly attractive 
opportunity. 

Aside from the croplands and pastures, the rest of the 
area is vegetated with woodlands, riparian woodlands, 
and shrub and broadleaved perennial weed stages of 
old-field succession. The woodlands show evidence of 
timber cutting and contain few large specimens. Both 
the woodlands and riparian woodlands are important in 
terms of the visual framework and buffers they provide. 

The mixture of vegetation types found on the battle
field provides good to excellent habitat for eastern 
cottontail rabbits, raccoons, oppossums, red fox, 
woodchucks, and various species of mice, voles and 
shrews. When the battlefield is divided into wildlife 
compartments, the best habitat potential occurs on the 
Worthington and Baker Farms. Species include deer, 
fox, squirrels, pheasant and rabbit. Due to the ex
tent to which the area has been cleared and farmed 
since pre-Civil War times, it is unlikely that en
dangered species of plants and/or animals occur on the 
battlefield. .! i _ _...o~"-

A further natural asset of the battlefield is its 
rolling topography which, especially in the southern 
portion of the site, provides several high points 
where excellent views can be obtained. 

&1/ n1t:tt.S 

Once again, comparison of the woodlands and riparian 
woodlands of today to those of 1864 reveal amazing 
similarity. There is, however, one significant altera
tion. A large woodlot north of the Best Farm no 
longer exists. (There is some question as to whether 
or not this woodlot actually may have occurred on the 
Best Farm.) Restoration of all or part of this wood
lot could provide an effective buffer for the proposed 
park. 
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CULTURAL RESOURCES 

Beyond the relative sameness of the landscape of the 
battlefield, there are a.number of historic features 
which have survived from the battle to this day. 
(Figure 7.) Among these are the roads, railroad, 
bridges, and houses and barns. 

The Baker Valley Road, Buckeystown Road and Georgetown 
Pike all follow the same alignment they followed in 
1864. However, the Georgetown Pike is now partially 
State Road 355 and partially Araby Church Road. 
Although the covered bridge taking the Pike across the 
Monocacy River was burned at the time of the battle, 
the present bridge elevation and location are the same. 
The raised grade crossing for the Pike over the rail
road was also there at the time of the battle, and it 
is probably one of the earlier examples of such road
way engineering. In addition to these major roads, 
traces are left on both the Gambrill and Baker Farms. 

The Baltimore and Ohio Railroad also follows the 
alignment of 1864, with Monocacy Junction appearing 
just as it did at that time. The stone piers of the 
railroad bridge across the river are original although 
the actual bridge may be later than the battle. The 
Confederates tried to destroy the bridge at the time 
of the battle but were only able to damage it. The 
blockhouses which guarded the railroad junction no 
longer exist. 

The two-story farmhouse on the Best Farm, more properly 
known as "L'Hermitage••, predates the Civil War. In 
addition to the farmhouse and a log structure which 
appears to have served as some kind of residence, there 
is a stone barn which was used by sharpshooters from 
both sides during the battle. 

The Gambrill Mill has been converted into two apart
ments, but during the battle, it served as General James 
Ricketts 1' headquarters and as a Union field hospital. 
The original Gambrill house was replaced with a two
story Victorian structure, "Boscobel~, which has been 
variously dated as circa 1868 and 1885. 

The Thomas House, also known as Araby Farm, dates to 
circa 1780 (unverified). The house was used by sharp
shooters from both sides during the battle, but, per
haps mor:e importantly, it also served as the site 
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where General Phillip Sheridan received command of the 
Shenandoah Valley Campaign from General Grant. The 
Shenandoah Valley Campaign was precipitated, in par.t, 
by the Battle of Monocacy. 

The Worthington House, circa 1862, was used as a Con
federate observation post and field hospital. General 
John Breckinridge placed his command post and the Con
federate artillery in its yard. The brick structure, 
which is empty today, has been described as a Maryland 
farmhouse typical of the period. 

Although the existing farmhouse on the Baker Farm 
would appear to have been built in the same location, 
the original house is gone. The stone foundation for 
the bank barn may be original, but the actual barn is 
also gone. However, neither the house nor the barn 
played any role during the battle. 

Other houses in the immediate vicinity have been 
identified as existing at the time of the battle. The 
Louis House on the Baker Valley Road is of some impor
tance in this respect since its location makes it 
visually prominent within the historic scene. The 
house which served as General Wallace's headquarters 
has been removed from the scene. 

While it has been established that the Union forces 
threw up earthworks in three locations, the last 
traces of two of the locations were obliterated by the 
flood after Hurricane Agnes. The third location, just 
north of the railroad and on the east side of the 
river, apparently evidences remains of the earthworks. 
It has also been suggested that a gun emplacement 
and/or "lunette" are located in the Markell Farm area. 
All of these are beyond the park boundary and have not 
been verified. 

Following the war, monuments were erected by the 
states of New Jersey, Pennsylvania, Vermont and 
Maryland -- Maryland's on the centennial of the 
battle -- and by the Daughters of the Confederacy. 
The most attractive, but least accessible, of these is 
the New Jersey monument, a statue of a Union soldier, 
which can only be reached on foot. 

In addition to the historic features of the battle
field, there are several known prehistoric sites along 
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the Monocacy River. The Monocacy River Valley, an 
area of high archeological potential, was possibly a.; 
transportation corridor between the Potomac River and 
the Gettysburg rhyolite quarries. The Maryland 
Geological Survey is conducting a transect survey of 
the area and had completed approximately ten percent 
of the investigation by the end of 1978. Sites, with 
cultural affiliations from the Early Archaic to Late 
Woodland, have been recorded in the first and second 
river terraces as well as in the higher areas over
looking the river. These recorded sites, located 
randomly throughout the area, appear to contain stone 
artifacts. 

VISUAL RESOURCES 

Because the landscape of the battlefield, except for 
the intrusion of Interstate 270, has remained so 
remarkably close to the landscape of 1864, an under
standing of the visual resources is critical. 
(Figure 8.) Fortunately, the Interstate has been de
pressed to the degree that its appearance on the scene 
is not nearly as negative as it might have been. 

As previously mentioned, the topography of the area 
provides a number of high points from which excellent 
views can be obtained. Most prominent of these is the 
knoll on the Thomas Farm where a 360 degree panorama 
can be achieved. Also outstanding are the views from. 
either side of Interstate 270, south of Baker Valley 
Road. The most dramatic view occurs from Brooks Hill 
on the Baker Farm. The excellent view of the area is 
heightened by the experience of coming through the 
woods on Brooks Hill out into the open and seeing the 
Baker and Thomas Farms below. This experience corre
lates with the historical view the Confederate troops 
saw when they similarly crossed Brooks Hill in the 
final stages of the battle. 

Just as the topography provides excellent opportuni
ties for viewing, it also exposes most of the battle
field. All of the sites mentioned are highly visible 
from other points on the battlefield. As a result, 
any development would also be highly visible. This be
comes a critical consideration, not only in terms of 
park development within the proposed boundary, but 
also in terms of development which might occur beyond 
the actual battlefield into the surrounding landscape 
and what is defined as the viewshed. 

10 
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The viewshed is basically formed by a combination of. 
topography and vegetation which limits the viewing 
area. The wooded ridge on the Markell Farm and the 
wooded ridge known as Brooks Hill are essential ele
ments of the viewshed and help to create an attractive 
physical framework for the park. 

The topography and vegetation also create a number of 
enclosed spaces. Some of these, such as the ones on 
the Thomas and Gambrill Farms, are particularly 
attractive. Others, such as the one on the Worthing
ton Farm, suggest opportunities for concealing 
necessary but less attractive activities, such as 
maintenance, normally associated with a park. 
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ACCESS AND CIRCULATION 

Primary access to the proposed park can be expected to 
occur off Interstate 270, with secondary access 
occurring off Maryland State Road 355. {Figure 9.) 
Therefore, the park will need to be appropriately 
signed at either the Urbana exit south of the park or 
the Frederick exit north of it. While the approach 
to the park from the Urbana exit along State Road·355 
is considerably more attractive, there are other fac
tors to consider. The route to the battlefield from 
the Frederick exit is shorter and more immediately 
apparent. 

The Urbana exit is not a full cloverleaf whereas the 
Frederick exit is. Due to the location of the shop
ping center and motel at the Frederick exit, the exit 
has already been designed to accommodate heavy traffic 
loads. Traffic can be directed fairly simply down 
Grove Road to State Road 355. Traffic using the 
Urbana exit would have to travel through the t-inter
section at State Road 355. Presently, this intersec
tion occurs at an awkward angle. An increased traffic 
load such as the proposed park might cause would re
quire correction of this situation. 

While the physical condition of the secondary roads -
State Road 355, Araby Church Road, and Baker Valley 
Road -- is good, their intersections present potential 
conflicts because of their poor sight distances. The 
most critical is the intersection of Araby Church Road 
with State Road 355 between the Vivino and Clapp prop
erties. This area might logically be considered an 
appropriate entrance area to the park. However, the 
sight distances from Araby Church Road onto State 
Road 355 are not good: the sight distances from the 
Vivino property onto the State Road at the same point 
are better. Another factor is the quick descent of 
the State Road from the bridge over the river to the 
intersection. This situation is not easily remedied 
since it is necessary to achieve the elevation of the 
bridge within a fairly short distance. 

An alternative to entering the park off State Road 355 
in either the area of the Trail property or the Clapp 
and Vivino properties is to establish the visual 
entrance to the park at the first intersection of 
Araby Church Road with State Road 355 north of Urbana. 
This intersection already has better sight distances 

12 



' 

Frederick 

' ' 

. · 
..... .. .... 

·.. -.:::::::. ·:::-:. 
;>r;-· 1.-:·· 

(l 
~: 
1: 
1: 
\~ 
\:• 
~·. , .. , ...... . 

j:: •· ... 
/~1· 

/-;/ 
// 

// 
l/ 

t/ 

· miles 

0 .5 ' i.....r-L.--.J 

ACCESS: '5C ~Interstate 

. G=Local 

MONOCACY 
NATIONAL BATTLEFIELD 
FREDERICK COUNTY, MARYLAND 

9 

-redlarlhe 
NATIONAL PARK SERVICE 

DEllVEll IEIMCE CUITER ....... _. .... 
MilerlWilvy'.Lee Inc. II 

by 

UJD5CAPE ARCllTEC'll•ENGINEERS-Pl.Atee:RS 
tl11K ....... NW· .......... DC 



and more space for any necessary improvement of the 
intersection. In addition, the visitor would enter 
the park on what was the Old Georgetown Pike at the 
time of the battle. The actual physical entrance 
would occur off either Araby Church Road or Baker 
Valley Road in the area of the Clapp property. 

The physical barriers (Interstate 270, the Monocacy 
River and the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad) within the 
park boundary preclude establishment of a useful 
internal road system. Furthermore, any internal road 
system would impinge upon the historic resources. 
However, due to the problematic intersections and the 
rural character of Araby Church and Baker Valley 
Roads, it would also be better not to encourage in
creased vehicular traffic on these roads. 

Finally, th.ere is a tangenti.al consideration for the 
use of the Frederick exit and entrance off the 
northern end 'Of State Road 355. Although the National 
Park Service normally does not provide food service 
facilities within its parks, it can be anticipated 
that the development of the battlefield might generate 
a need for such facilities and that these facilities 
will tend to occur along the access road. If the 
northern end of State Road 355 becomes the access road, 
then the existing facilities within the commercially 
zoned area may fulfill this need. If the southern end 
of 355 becomes the access road, it may be difficult to 
control the development of such facilities. 

PROPOSED INTERSTATE OVERLOOK 

The Maryland State Department of Transportation has 
purchased land for construction of an overlook on 
Interstate 270, just south of the battlefield. 
(Figure 9.) The overlook has been designed, and con
struction ia to be funded in fiscal year 1979. The 
overlook.. will occur only on the west side of the Inter
state. The Department of Transportation regards the 
facility primarily as a viewing area for Frederick 
and the battlefield. 

While the overlook will have excellent views, its dis
tance from the battlefield and the topographic condi
tions permit a design which will not intrude upon the 
historic scene. 
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The overlook will have twenty parking spaces, some pic
nic tables, and three interpretive plaques describing 
the City of Frederick, the Shenandoah Campaign and the 
Battle of Monocacy; it will not have restroom facili~ 
ties. The Department of Transportation is scheduled to 
build two rest stops south of the Comus Exit, approxi
mately two miles south of the overlook; however, the 
land has not been purchased and no date has been as
signed to this construction. 

The overlook presents an opportunity for the National 
Park Service, in cooperation with the Department of 
Transportation, to provide further interpretation of 
the Monocacy Battlefield as well as information about 
other national parks in the region. However, any plans 
by the Park Service must consider that the facility, as 
presently designed, will serve only half of the traffic 
on the Interstate. The latest traffic counts indicate 
average daily traffic of ·approximately 35,000 vehicles, 
almost equally divided between the north and south 
lanes. (Appendix B.) This traffic is projected to 
increase to 49,000 by 1998. In addition, due to inter~ 
s.tate highway standards, no vehicular access can be 
established between the overlook and the proposed park. 

RECREATION POTENTIAL 

Because the major feature of the proposed park is the 
battlefield, the opportunities for recreation other 
than those associated with visitor use, such as trails 
and picnicking, are limited. There are few areas 
which have the necessary combination of suitable soils, 
accessibility, and location outside the battle zone. 
(Figure 10.) Where these areas do occur, they should 
be used for activities appropriate in scale and inten
sity to the park's purpose as a historic resource. 
Picnicking and camping of a restricted nature, such as 
group camping or canoe camping, are two possibilities. 

Frederick County has several federal and state-opera
ted parks, including Catoctin Mountain, Cunningham 
Falls, Greenbrier, Gambrill and Ga~hland Parks. The 
county also has its own park system. The Monocacy
Pinecliff Park on Reichs Ford Road is only one 
mile and one-half up the Monocacy River from the 
battlefield. The Buckeystown Landing Park on Manor 
Woods Road is only a mile and one-half downstream. 
Monocacy-Pinecliff has picnic grounds, softball fields, 
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play equipment and a canoe launch. Buckeystown Land

ing, although presently classified as undeveloped, will 

have picnic grounds and a canoe launch. 

Since the river does receive canoe traffic, access 
should be provided from the river to the battlefield by 

canoe landings. There are several locations where this 

might be accomplished within the proposed park. How

ever, canoe launching facilities should not be devel

oped; rather that demand should be met in the county 
parks. 

Most soils within the proposed park will support trails. 

The varying topography and vegetation suggest the po

tential for an extensive and attractive trail system. 

On the farmed lands, the hedgerows can be used to en

hance trail development. In addition, the historic 

traces should become featured in the system. Frederick 

County has proposed a pedestrian/bicycle trail along 

the Monocacy River although its exact location has not 

been determined. However, pedestrian access to and 

through the park should be developed from this. pro~
posed riverfront trail. 

HISTORIC STRUCTURES 

Most of the historic structures within the proposed 

park have been examined to determine: a. if the 

appearance of the structure has been significantly 
altered since the date of the battle, b. how the 

structure might fit in.to the proposed park, and c. how 

much work would be required to restore the structure to 

an appropriate historic appearance or park function. 

The following building-by-building analysis is based 

primarily on visual examination and not detailed 
analysis or removal of fabric. 

Best Farm. As indicated earlier, three extant struc

tures on the Best Farm appear to date from prior to 

the Civil Wa~. (Figures 11. and 12.) The main farm
house may have been constructed in as many as four 
different sections, the exact sequence of which is 

unclear in the absence of detailed historical docu

mentation or fabric analysis. Nevertheless, each 
section would appear to predate the war. Both the 
foundation and upper walls of the main block of the 

building have been covered with stucco, preventing 

analysis of the original construction materials or 
\ 

is 



BEST FARM HOUSE 

MONOCACY 
NATIONAL BATTLEFIELD 
FREDERICK COUNTY, MARYLAND 

11 

prepared t0t the 

NATIONAL PARK SERVICE 
OUtw''f~ MIMC( C[NTUI 

......... c..--1-
by 

Miner Wtvy Lee Inc. 
l.NC)S(;.A" AllCWTl.CT$·t:~EUIS·fJ\..AHMlRS 

'8t1KltNe\.NW •~, 0C 



BEST BARN & CABIN 

MONOCACY NUIONAL PA~~dR~I~ 
DUN(lll KftY'Cf C:IJ!llTU _ _.._ 

NATIONAL BATTLEFIELD ~~KA~~;~.~ 
FREDERICK COUNTY, MARYLAND 

12 



\ . 

subsequent changes without destruction of the surface. 
It would appear, however, that some of the windows and 
doors have undergone modification. Attached to the 
main block is a two and one-half story wood structure 
on a fieldstone foundation. 

The house is in good condition with roof and drainage 
system in working order. Although architecturally not 
the most interesting of the structures on the battle
field, it could be restored to its antebellum appear
ance, either as part of the historic scene or possibly 
for use as an interpretive center. Restoration would 
require further study, including fabric analysis to 
determine the sequence of building construction and 
configuration of elements such as the porch and window 
sash. 

Sited northeast of the farmhouse is a small, log struc
ture on a fieldstone foundation. The building has two 
chimneys originally constructed of fieldstone; the 
upper thirds of the chimneys are now brick. The ex
terior walls have been covered with clapboard siding. 
Th.e interior walls have been plastered and whitewaSh.ed, 
indicating that the :structure was used at one time as 
a dwelling. 

The structure is worthy of further fabric analysis and 
immediate stabilization efforts. The stone foundation 
is in good condition except around openings on the 
north, east and south sides where lintels have given 
way and the adjacent wall is crumbling. These openings 
should be reinforced, rebuilt and filled with fitted 
plywood sheets or shutters. The latter applies to the 
openings in the upper half of the building as well. 
Wood clapboards on the upper half of the structure are 
loose or weathered and approximately ten percent have 
fallen off, allowing rainwater to penetrate behind 
and into the logs where rot is occurring. The sheath
ing should be removed so that the log sub-structure 
can be examined, documented and treated for rot. The 
tin roof, not original, is leaking and should be re
placed with a covering of more suitable material after 
further analysis. 

The barn to the west of the farmhouse has rubble field
stone walls and a hipped roof. The wide carriageways 
on the east and west sides appear to have been altered 
by removing the stonework above the original doorways 
to the roofline. The smaller doorway on the north end 
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has been filled with stones at the bottom to make a 
window. 

Although this barn has been identif~ed as the barn 
which housed sharpshooters during the battle, it has 
no openings for sniper fire and is oriented in such"a 
way that the farmhouse would be in the range of any 
fire directed at the bridges over the Monocacy. It 
may be that the small structure just north of it, 
which has a modern superstructure over older field
stone foundations, was the snipers' refuge. 

The barn is in generally good condition.. However, the 
wood eaves and interior framework should be checked 
and treated for deterioration. All exposed wood sur
faces should be coated with paint of an historically 
correct color. All openings should be restored to 
their original function and appearance, including 
replacement of the more modern barn doors and the wood 
siding above them. 

Gambrill Mill. The Mill is a square, two-story, rubble 
fieldstone structure. (Figure 13.) In J. Thomas 
Scharf 's History of Western Maryland, the mill mecha
nism was recorded as .consisting of two overshot water 
wheels with maximum thirty horsepower each, capable of 
producing sixty barrels of flour per day. The mill 
has been converted to residential units, resulting in 
the alteration of many of the historic architectural 
details as well as the removal of the original mill 
machinery. 

The mill race approaching the southeast side of the 
building has been filled to the second floor level, 
obscuring all but the top of the original stone arch
way. A high, concrete block porch has been constructed 
on the southwest side and lower, poured concrete stoops 
on the northwest and southeast sides. 

The structure appears originally to have had three 
windows on each side at tne top floor level only; 
two additional window openings have been cut into the 
lower floor on the northwest and southwest sides. At 
the ground level of the northwest side, a wider door 
opening with a massive timber lintel may have been a 
wagon entrance. All of the openings have been filled 
with aluminum sash or doors. The standing seam in the 
roof and two-light dormer on the southwest flank prob
ably date from the late nineteenth or early twentieth 
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century. Inside the building modern partitions and 
plumbing have been added. 

The Mill is in good condition~ approximately forty per
cent of the stone joints require repointing, and the 
eaves should be painted. The structure, however, bears 
little resemblance to the structure which witnessed the 
Battle of Monocacy. So much of the interior structure 
and essential machinery is missing that, if the build
ing were to be used as an interpretive center or 
museum, extensive archeological investigation, fabric 
analysis and documentary research would be required 
before even a reasonably correct restoration plan could 
be proposed. In addition to the restoration problems, 
the lower floor of the mill is easily flooded, thereby 
limiting its usefulness. A simpler solution might be 
to leave the building as a private dwelling, but to 
provide the means for replacing the unsympathetic 
detailing, such as the concrete porches, aluminum sash 
and tin roofing, with ones of more appropriate form 
and materials, thereby restoring the structure's place 
within the historic landscape. 

Thomas Farm. The Thomas House has not been examined 
although it is known to be the original structure. 
What is not known is the extent to which the structure 
has been modified and modernized. Also unknown is 
what other structures may exist on the property which 
were there at the time of the battle. 

Louis Farm. Two structures on the Louis Farm appear 
to date from the Civil War period. The farmhouse is 
a two and one-half story, wood frame structure on a 
raised fieldstone foundation. The structure shows 
evidence of at least two periods of construction. A 
break in the foundation wall separates the older, 
eastern section from the slightly later western section. 
Both sections were probably completed before the Civil 
War. A gabled, standing-seam tin roof and horizontal 
clapboarding of twentieth century proportions cover 
both sections of the house. A porch of indeterminate 
date spans the rear elevation, and there are outlines 
of a triangular pedimented porch, now missing, over 
the doorway of the front elevation. A double window 
on the first floor of the southwest end appears to 
have been originally a single door opening. The house 
has not been altered by indoor plumbing. (Figure 13.) 
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The exterior of the house is in relatively good condi
tion. Chimneys should be repointed; gutters and 
downspouts should be replaced; and the tin roof should 
be inspected for any signs of leakage. 

Probably the most appropriate treatment of the struc
ture would be restoration of the exterior to its ante
bellum appearance. The front and rear porches should 
be more closely examined to determine their age and 
original appearance, and the double window on the 
southwest side should be replaced. Both the original 
siding and roofing materials should be investigated 
as well. 

The large wooden barn behind the house also appears to 
date from the second half of the nineteenth century. 
The foundation is constructed of modern cinder block, 
but the superstructure shows classical detailing. 

The barn appears to be in good shape. The wood trim 
should be painted and carefully maintained in order 
to preserve the detailing; gutters should be checked; 
and the corrugated iron sheets on the rear flank of 
the roof should be replaced with tin to match the 
rest of the surface. 

Baker Farm. The farmhouse on the Baker Farm post
dates the Civil War although it is reported to have 
been constructed on the site of the former dwelling. 
The foundation and framework of the bank barn, north
east of the farmhouse, appear to date from the nine
teenth century since the structural members consist of 
whole logs which have been hewn flat on the top and 
bottom surfaces only. The sheathing for the struc
ture, however, was added in the 1930's. The upper 
walls and foundations of the barn appear to be in 
good shape. The condition of the original wood fram~ 
ing requires more detailed examination and analysis. 

Worthington Farm. The only antebellum structure re
maining on the Worthington Farm is the two-story, red 
brick farmhouse. Though similar in size to the Best 
and Louis farmhouses, this building was constructed 
during a single period and displays architectural de
tailing indicative of prosperous and sophisticated 
tastes. Worthington House has retained its early 
nineteenth century character intact. (Figure 14.) 
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Set on a fieldstone foundation, the house has a high 
basement and walls of common bond brick. A single
story porch raised on brick piers spans the front 
facade. The roof is carried on simple Italianate 
brackets over piers set on pedestals with balustrades 
bet~een. The front entrance is emphasized by its 
location in the center of the facade and its elabor
ate woodwork. Set deep in the wall, the doorway has 
panelled reveals on the sides and top. A door with 
four fielded panels is framed by narrow three-light 
sidelights above panels and a six-light transom. 
Scroll brackets with acanthus leaves separate the 
outer lights from the four above the door. Stone 
stairs at the south end of the rear facade lead down 
to the basement, which has a brick hearth at the 
south end, walls and ceilings covered with whitewas.h, 
and is lit by square windows on the east and west 
sides. 

The interior of the house is laid out with a single 
room on either side of the entrance hall and stairway 
in the main part. The wing contains a single room 
on both floors, with circulation from the main section 
through doors in the north rooms and from the base
ment to the second floor via single run stairs. The 
unfinished attic is reached from the second floor 
stairs in the southwest corner of the wing. 

Detailing on the interior is as rich.as that on the 
exterior. Rooms in the main part of the house have 
moulded baseboards and door and window surrounds with 
plinths, moulded trim and raised corner blocks. 
Doors have four fielded panels and are covered.with 
decorative graining. An original wood fireplace 
surround, found in one of the upper rooms, has pilas
ters on either side and a projecting mantlepiece. 
The central staircase is semi-circular in shape and 
cantilevered from the surrounding walls, with flat 
scrollwork on the stringers and traces of delicately 
turned balusters. 

The walls and ceiling of the hall and south parlor 
are covered with unique decorative fresco work. On 
both floors of the stairhall, panels with trompe 
l'oeil mouldings in shades of gray and rose fill the 
walls; dark blue trefoil stencilling runs along the 
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cornice line; a light blue panel covers the ceiling; 
and spare leaflets mark the site of a central lighting 
fixture above the doorway. In the par1or, an elabor
ate painted medallion fills the center of the ceiling, 
while the trefoil stencilling runs along the cornice 
and trompe l'oeil panels with ornament at the corners 
cover the ceiling borders. The original wall finish 
has been obscured with more recent papering. 

Worthington House is in remarkably good shape for a 
building which has been unoccupied for ten years and 
neglected long before that. Damage to the structural 
framework and fabric of the building is still rela
tively minor and can be corrected. The required 
stabilization methods are relatively simple and in
expensive. If maintenance problems are not mended 
soon, however, irreversible deterioration of this 
historic and architectural landmark will be inevi
table. 

Principal problems lie in the roof and drainage sys
tems. Slates are delaminated, cracked, loose and 
missing. Water has penetrated into the wood sheath
ing beneath and caused rot development, particularly 
along the northern exposure of the back wing. Rafters 
are still sound, nonetheless. Flashing between the 
main section and the back wing has deteriorated, also 
permitting water penetration. Gutters and downspouts 
are missing, allowing rainwater to course over the 
brick walls, washing away mortar and initiating 
spalling by freeze-thaw action. Damage is particu
larly evident at the joint between the main house and 
the wing, where water has soaked into the masonry, 
causing walls and decorative plasterwork to crumble. 
All of the above proplems have been aggravated by the 
fact that most sash and door units are missing. 

Once emergency stabilization procedures are completed, 
restoration and re-use of the Wor~hington ·House as an 
interpretive center or support facility would be 
relatively straigh.tf.orward. An historic str.ucture 
report should be completed and documentation of the 
surrounding landscape, with locations of the original 
outbuildings and possible archeological' resources, 
should be undertaken. This should be fairly simple 
since the house remained in the Worthington family 
until 1953 and most of the original fabric is intact, 
with alterations limited to the addition of free
standing interior partitions. To complete the rester-
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ation process, missing trim elements such as window 
sash and frames; porch columns, framework and balus
trades; interior stair balustrades; and fireplace 
surrounds should be replicated from measured drawings 
of existing parts. Partitions should be removed, 
plaster finishes repaired and wall paintings cleaned 
and restored. 

INTERPRETATION POTENTIAL 

The Battle of Monocacy was a battle of less than epic 
proportions or impact. Nevertheless, its role in the 
concluding days of the Civil War, as well as various 
details and aspects of the battle itself, are inter
esting. Therefore, it is important to convey two 
stories at Monocacy National Battlefield: 1. the 
context of the battle within the war as described by 
events leading to the battle, featuring General 
Early's raid on Washington, and the events following 
the battle, featuring General Sheridan's Shenandoah 
Campaign and 2. the events of the battle. 

It should be noted, at this point, that other events 
related to the Civil War are reported to have occurred 
within the battlefield area -- for instance, Lincoln's 
address at Monocacy Junction or the Lost Order of 
Antietam -- but these events are either not singular in 
significance or are better told as a secondary theme. 
While these events are recognized, the major thrust 
at Monocacy belongs to the battle. 

Battle Context. Prior to General Grant's assumption 
of conunand of all Federal forces in March of 1864, 
the northern armies had fought hard but without deci
sive victories. Although they had managed to occupy. 
territory, they had been unable to defeat the southern 
armies. Essentially, this was a crisis of leadership. 
When Grant took conunand, his primary objective became 
the defeat of the southern armies: General Johnston's 
Army of Tennessee and General Lee's Army of North 
Virginia. General Grant developed a grand strategy 
whereby General William Sherman would move on Atlanta 
in order to force General Johnston to fight, and 
Grant would move on Richmond to force General Lee to 
fight. Relentless pressure would be applied to the 
Confederate States of America. (Figure 15.) 
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In General Grant's move on Richmond, his strategy 
became a three-pronged offensive in which Meade's 
Army of the Potomac would cross the Rapidan River and 
move south to Richmond, General Butler would leave 
Fort Monroe and move west to Richmond, and General 
Sigel would march down the Shenandoah Valley to 
Staunton and attack Richmond from the northwest. On 
May 5 through 7, General Grant engaged in the Battle 
of the Wilderness which resulted in a stalemate. 
Rather than retreat, Grant sidestepped towards· Spotsyl
vania where he again encountered General Lee and heavy 
fighting. Finally, Grant moved away once again --
this time to Cold Harbor. 

The Battle of Cold Harbor, June 1 through June 11, was 
a disastrous northern defeat, General Grant's worst. 
As a result, Grant depleted the troops defending 
Washington, D.C., to reinforce himself. At the time, 
he assured President Lincoln that he could return the 
troops immediately upon any threat to the capital. 
Once reinforced, Grant slipped around Lee's left flank 
and pinned him before Richmond and Petersburg. 

At this point, General Lee developed a counterstrategy 
to gain some room to maneuver and to relieve the 
pressure on Richmond and Petersburg. In a bold move, 
he sent General Early up the Shenandoah Valley to raid 
Washington. General Early's raid had several objec
tives: 1. to relieve Richmond and Petersburg by 
making General Grant return his reinforcements to 
Washington, 2. to defeat General Hunter, thereby pro
viding some room to maneuver, 3. to maintain the 
Shenandoah Valley as a food source for the Confeder-. 
ates, 4. to free Confederate prisoners at Point Look
out, and 5. to destroy the Baltimore and Ohio Rail
road. 

When General Early left the Richmo~d area, he had 
approximately 12,000 men (II Corps) with him. He con
fronted General Hunter at Lynchburg. Hunter, who was 
low on ammunition and food, retreated to West Virginia, 
leaving the door open to Washington. Early advanced 
up the Valley encountering only light resistance until 
he arrived at Monocacy. The Battle of Monocacy, which 
delayed General Early's march by one day, gave General 
Grant enough time to ~eturn his troops to Washington 
to meet Early. Therefore, Early discontinued his raid. 

23 



While Early was able to accomplish some of General 
Lee's immediate objectives, most notably the relief 
of Richmond and Petersburg, his raid provoked General 
Grant into directing his attention to the Shenandoah. 
A new Federal army was raised to be commanded by 
General Sheridan. At the Thomas Farm, General Grant 
instructed Sheridan to destroy General Early's army, 
which now numbered around 25,000 men, and to wreak 
havoc on the Shenandoah Valley by destroying the food 
supply. During Sheridan's campaign, there were three 
principal battles: Winchester on September 19, 
Fisher's Hill on September 22, and Cedar Creek on 
October 19. At the end of the Battle of Cedar Creek, 
the Confederates had no effective force in the Valley 
and no food supply since all of the farms had been 
laid to waste. Then, Sheridan was able to rejoin 
General Grant. This led to the final machinations of 
the war in the fall of Richmond and Petersburg and 
the surrender of General Lee at Appomattox. 

Battle Action. When word of General Early's advance 
up the Shenandoah Valley reached General Wallace in 
Baltimore, Wallace could not be sure whether Early 
was marching on Baltimore or Washington1 he could be 
sure he needed to engage Early before the Confederates 
reached either city. Wallace was aware that there 
was no strong Federal force in the area. General 
Wallace was in command of the Baltimore Department 
largely because of his disfavor with General Grant 
since his late arrival and poor performance at the 
Battle of Shiloh. 

General Wallace gathered what men he could -- around 
5,800 men: part of the VI Corps, militia, clerks and 
invalids -- and proceeded west. Realizing that 
Frederick was difficult to defend, he chose the 
Monocacy River because the roads to both Baltimore 
and Washington crossed it. (Figure 16.) While he 
stationed troops at the crossing of the National Road 
to Baltimore, he concentrated his efforts at the 
Monocacy Junction, since not only the Georgetown Pike 
to Washington but also the Baltimore and Ohio Rail
road crossed the river at this point. Some Confeder
ate troops did encounter Wallace's men on the National 
Road, but this action was basically peripheral to the 
battle. 
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At Monocacy Junction, Wallace's troops occupied the 
two blockhouses, which had guarded the Junction since 
1863 and threw up earthworks along the east bank of 
the river. The earthworks, in combination with the 
superior elevations on the east bank, provided the 
Federal soldiers with a defensible position. To pre
vent the Confederates from firing artillery at point
blank range, Wallace also established skirmish lines 
on ·the west side of the river; the skirmishers used the 
railroad embankment for cover. 

On the morning of July 9, General Dodson Ramseur's 
division marched down the Georgetown Pike and en
countered Wallace's troops. It became quickly appar
ent to the Confederate generals that a frontal attack 
across the Monocacy would be costly. Therefore, while 
General Ramseur and General Robert Rodes' divisions 
(the latter on the National Road) continued to eng.age 
the Federal force, General John McCausland's cavalry 
brigade rode south on the Buckeystown Road. Their 
intelligence had indicated the existence of a ford 
(Worthington Ford) near the Ballenger Creek entry into 
the Monocacy River. Because the river was low, 
General Wallace had detached soldiers to guard the 
known fords. General McCausland's men encountered a 
squadron of the Illinois cavalry at the Worthington 
Ford, but they dismounted and were able to overcome the 
defense. They regrouped in the Worthington meadow and 
advanced to attack General Wallace's left flank. 

General James Ricketts, however, had learned of the 
Confederate approach, and at noon, when McCausland's 
cavalry topped the rise at Worthington House, they 
were met by General Ricketts': veteran soldiers posi
tioned behind the fence separating the Worthington and 

· Thomas properties. There ensued some of the heaviest 
fighting of the day, with the Confederates routed and 
pursued back beyond the Worthington House. 

Since danger was obviously arriving from the Worthing
ton Farm, the Federal troops shifted once again to 
prepare their defense on the Thomas Farm and Baker 
Valley Road. General McCausland rallied his troopsi 
he attacked and was defeated a second time. However, 
on this occasion, he was followed by a three-pronged 
attack by General John Gordon's division. General 
Gordon had taken the same path as General McCausland 
across ~he Monocacy River, but at the Worthington 
Farm, he sent Terry's Virginia Brigade to the left 
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across the Worthington Farm, York's Louisiana Brigade 
in the center across the toe of Brooks Hill, and 
Evans' Georgia Brigade to the right over Brooks Hill 
and across the Baker ~arm. The Confederates finally 
reached the Thomas House where there was heavy fight
ing. 

General Ricketts' troops were unable to hold and re
treated towards the National Road to Baltimore; they 
were quickly joined by the men who had continued to 
fight Generals Ramseur and Rodes throughout the day. 
By late afternoon the Confederates had secured the 
railroad bridge. (General Wallace had ordered the 
covered bridge for the Georgetown Pike burned earlier 
in the day.) General Early brought all his troops 
and supplies across the river that ·night. The 
Confederate sold~.ers did what damage they could to the 
railroad bridge but were unable to totally destroy it. 
The Confederates encamped until daybreak when they con
tinued their march on Washington. 

Interpretation. In approaching the interpretation of 
battle action and context, the physical resource of 
the battlefield should be considered. Because the 
battlefield is so remarkably intact, the emphasis in 
interpretation of the battle action should be on the 
actual site. However, physical evidence of the battle 
context is not available at Monocacy. The critical 
elements preceding the battle are: General Grant's 
strategies, General Lee's defensive maneuvers, and 
General Early's raid. The critical elements following 
the battle are: General Grant's reinforcement of 
Washington, General Sheridan's Shenandoah Valley 
Campaign, General Early's defeat, General Grant's cap
ture of Richmond and Petersburg, and General Lee's 
surrender at Appomattox. 

The media which transmits the information related to 
the above events must be able to handle broad concepts 
concerning the Civil War. It must also be able to 
describe the large cast of characters which influenced 
the events. This would be most effectively presented 
through an audio-visual program. The. program, al
though it should also cover the Battle of Monocacy, 
should be short: ten minutes, not longer than fifteen. 
It should be able to convey not only the facts but also 
some of the emotions of the closing days of the war. 
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Other exhibits would display battle-era artifacts, such 
as military uniforms and accoutrements, weapons, and 
documents, and could describe individual incidents that 
would capture the human interest elements of the 
battle. 

Media developed to present the battle context should 
also present the battle action, but in a secondary 
way. A general orientation to the battle action would 
be helpful to the visitor. This orientation should 
concentrate on the basic battle strategies of Generals 
Wallace and Early. 

Because the Battle of Monocacy was fought during a 
relatively short period of time, over a relatively 
small area, by relatively few men, there is an unusual 
opportunity at this battlefield to interpret battle 
action. Many battlefields commemorate battles which 
were fought longer than one day and in which the land 
changed and rechanged hands. At Monocacy, the Confed
erates fought essentially a progressive forward 
(albeit circular) movement. 

The battle can be reduced to the critical elements: 
General Wallace's arrival at Monocacy and preparation 
for the battle1 General Ramseur's arrival at Monocacy 
and engagement with General Wallace's troops1; General 
McCausland's crossing of the river, General Ricketts' 
shift to protect the Federal left flank, and their 
engagement at Worthington House1 General McCausland's 
rally, General Breckinridge's three-pronged attack; 
and General Ricketts' second shift to meet these on
slaughts1 the engagement at Thomas Farm and the 
Federal retreat1 the securing of the railroad bridge 
and the encampment of the Confederates. 

Wh~n a person visits a battlefield, two aspects of 
battle action can be difficult to follow: 1. the 
movement.of troops back and fort~ across the land
scape and 2. the changing locations of men on two 
sides. Because, at Monocacy, the Confederate path of 
action basically forms a loop, and the Federal path 
basically forms another loop within the Confed~rate 
loop, the first aspect can be treated fairly simply 
by moving the visitor out onto the battlefield. There, 
it can be made physically possible for the visitor to 
travel either the Confederate or Federal path and to 
follow a chronological sequence of events. It is 
fundamental, however, that the visitor start his path 

27 



at the beginning point of the battle. At Monocacy, 
this is the general area around the railroad and 
State Road 355 bridges. Conveniently, for the visi
tor, this is.also the area where the battle ended so 
that his interpretive path can tell a continual and 
complete story. 

The second difficult aspect of the battle action can 
be approached by reducing by one the number of sides 
which the visitor must mentally move around the battle
field. If the visitor could assume the role of a 
Confederate or Federal commander or soldier, it could 
form the basis for an action/reaction interpretation 
of the battle. This type of interpretation can be 
particularly useful not only in describing the events 
of the battle but also in explaining why the events, 
such as outflanking maneuvers, happened. The action/ 
reaction interpretation lends itself to the Confeder
ate and Federal loops but like them, depends on a 
chronological sequence of events which begins at the 
beginning of the battle. However, if chronology 
cannot be established, then a thematic approach to 
interpretation should be explored. 

When relating interpretation to the battlefield, con
sideration must be given to how the visitor will move 
around the site. As previously mentioned, the major 
physical barriers in the proposed park preclude devel
opment of a useful internal road system and, thereby, 
preclude the tour by automobile typical of most battle
fields. The loop and action/reaction interpretation of 
the battle would have to be accomplished by a trail 
system which could be open to pedestrians and possioly 
cyclists. 

If a trail system could not be adequately developed, 
then the physical divisions of the site should be 
accepted. (Figure 17.) Interpretation compartments 
could be created where part of the battle action could 
be described, probably on a thematic basis, since it 
would be difficult, if not impossible, to provide the 
visitor with a chronological sequence. Interpretation 
within the compartments should be conveyed from ·one or 
two major focal points. Another, limited form of in
terpretation could be accomplished by capitalizing upon 
an area which has panoramic views of the battlefield 
and providing the visitor with an overview of the 
battle. 
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Whatever interpretation is used, the historic landscape 
and, at least, the exteriors of structures should be 
restored as accurately as possible to their condition 
on July 9, 1864. This would include not only buildings 
but also vegetative cover and such features as hay
stacks which were reported on the Thomas Farm at the 
time of the battle. 

While it would be helpful to orient the visitor to the 
battle action through any audio-visual program or ex
hibits which are developed to describe the battle con
text, interpretation of the battle action should con
centrate on outdoor media such as signs. Signs should 
be simple, easy to read, illustrated, durable, and · 
vandal-proof in so far as possible. Audio systems, 
which could be activated by button or electronic eye, 
could also be used. Supporting these outdoor media 
should be personal services, such as guided tours, 
demonstrations with weapons and uniforms, and campfire 
programs by park staff. For example, a guided tour 
could only reinforce an action/reaction interpretive 
thrust for the park. 

In addition, it is suggested that two publications be 
considered. The first would be a comprehensive book
let detailing the battle context as well as the battle 
action; this booklet would be for sale. The second 
would be a "free folder" explaining the battle action 
and describing general park information. 

Finally, there are two opportunities for interpreta
tion beyond the historical subjects: they are inter
pretation of the agricultural and riverine environ
ments. However, any interpretive efforts in these 
areas should be subordinate to interpretation of the 
battle action and context and should not physically 
overlap that interpretation on the site. 
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VISITATION ANALYSIS 

The visitation analysis has been built upon the 
following assumptions, or premises: 

1. The Maryland State Department of Transportation 
will construct the planned interpretive overlook on the 
northbound side of I-270 just south of the Monocacy 
River. The site will include the overlook and inter
pretive information on: Frederick, the Shenandoah 
campaigns and the Battle of Monocacy. 

2. The information on the existence, background and 
facilities of the Monocacy National Battlefield will 
be made available at other National Park Service fa• 
cilities in the region, in particular the other Civil 
War battlefields. 

3. The basic theme of development of the Monocacy 
National Battlefield will be historic conservation 
and interpretation. Recreational facilities will be 
a minor element under any development alternative, 
and such recreational facilities as are developed 
will be primarily oriented to travellers, as opposed 
to local recreational use, as th.ese tacilities. ·are · 
provided in the local parks. 

4. The average occupant/vehicle ratio of visitors to 
the Monocacy National Battlefield will be three (3). 
This is based on recent actual experience of other 
parks, declining average family sizes, and current 
transportation planning guidelines. 

S. There will be no drastic change in automotive 
fuel availability over at least the next five years. 
While price levels may experience continued increases, 
the basic assumption here is that there will be no 
prolonged rationing or other limitation program im
posed during the period. 

Levels of Development. The analysis considers three 
alternative levels of development. Each has been 
assessed, insofar as possible, by considering its 
inherent attractiveness to visitors in light of: 
observed experiences of similar facilities, general 
travel trends, and the unique context of the National 
Capital Region. (Appendix C.) 

LEVEL ONE: The first level of development will entail 
little or no actual construction or additional 
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interpretation on the actual battlefield site. "De
velopment" will be limited to efforts to protect and 
maintain the historic character of the battlefield 
through some level of control obtained by fee simple 
and less than fee simple acquisition. As mentioned, 
one of the planning premises is that the State's inter
pretive overlook will be·constructed irrespective of 
the specific level of development on the battlefield ~t~ 
self. Level One's protection of the battlefield from 
incompatible development will maintain its existing 
character and attractiveness. The development and 
distribution of information on the battlefield, 
coupled with the presence of the overlook, will in
crease awareness of and interest in the park. The 
resultant increased visitation potential of the battle
field itself may be counterbalanced by the intercep
tion and satisfaction of visitors by the overlook. 

The visitation projected (for the average of the first 
five years of park operation) will range from 10,000 
to 50,000. 

LEVEL TWO: The second level of development will in
clude actual physical development on the battlefield 
itself. This could include such things as: the dis
persion of unmanned interpretive units at strategic 
points of travel through the battlefield; the pro
vision of some amount of picnicking space; and the 
establishment of self-guided interpretive trails. 
The fuller development of the battlefield as a visi
tor site envisioned by the Level Two scale of develop
ment will make the park generally more attractive to 
visitors. Just how much more is tied to a great ex
tent to traveller awareness of these improvements as 
brought about by the distribution of literature and 
by information at the interpretive overlook. 

Overall, the presentation of information and experi
ences not directly substitutable by the overlook, 
coupled with the passive recreation development, 
should measurably increase the battlefield's attractive
ness. The five year average visitation at this level 
of development is projected to range from 200,000 to 
250,000. 
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LEVEL THREE: The third level of development is pri
marily 4if f erentiated from the second by the provision 
of a staffed interpretive center on the battlefield 
site. In addition, some amount of additional pic
nicking facilities would probably be provided, as well 
as further trail development and possible canoe access 
points. The concept of the interpretive center ranges 
from a single design, providing only basic materials 
and restrooms, to a more fully developed center which 
would encompass an audio-visual presentation, exhibit 
space, and various materials and souvenirs available 
for sale. 

The third level of development provides the greatest 
level of inherent visitor attractiveness. Assuming 
that fundamental provisions are made to acquaint 
travellers with what is offered at the battlefield, 
the justification for the expenditure of travel time 
is increased. The provision of an audio-visual pro
gram, in particular, would serve to provide an addi
tional interpretive dimension beyond markers and 
battlefield observation. Again, it is assumed that 
the presence of the facilities at the battlefield is 
in some way made known to visitors at the Maryland 
interpretive overlook. 

The five year average visitation figure is projected 
to range between 300,000 and 360,000. In general, 
the low end of the range may be thought of as ref lec
ting a minimal visitor center, while the upper end 
would be tied to a level of development including an 
audio-visual presentation. 

Planning Guidelines. In addition to determining the 
three levels of anticipated visitation, the analysis 
has provided certain other useful guidelines for 
facility planning at the Monocacy National Battlefield. 

PRIME SEASON: Information on other battlefields 
obtained as a part of the planning process has yielded 
some interesting insights relative to visitor flow 
patterns. Most outdoor recreation exhibits a distinct 
peaking of activity in summer. This is tied to such 
things as temperature, the length of day, and school 
vacations. Battlefields, however, generally experi
ence a more balanced spring, summer and fall visita
tion pattern. 

The somewhat passive, interpretive activity which lies 
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at the core of a battlefield's unique function is not 
as sensitive as some forms of outdoor activity to 
temperature and length of day. In fact, the colorful
ness of spring and autumn foliage makes many battle
fields particularly attractive at those times of year. 
The downward impact of school operation during these 
seasons is offset by organized student visitation, 
particularly in the spring. Visitation at Antietam 
National Battlefield actually peaks in the spring, 
with 35.6 percent of 1978 annual visitation coming 
then, as opposed to 29.2 percent in the summer. 
Manassas National Battlefield, on the other hand, 
reported 42 percent of its 1978 visitation in the 
summer, and 34.8 percent in the spring. 

A careful review of all the factors involved, in
cluding Monocacy's particular location and exposure, 
leads to the recommendation to anticipate a dual 
spring/summer peak visitation pattern there, with 
approximately 35 percent of annual visitation in each 
season. 

WEEKENDS/WEEKDAYS: For many outdoor recreation plan
ning purposes, visitation on a prime weekend day is 
assumed to be approximately twice that on a weekday. 
Analysis of the actual experience of other battlefields 
has led to the suggestion that, for Monocacy, a prime 
season weekday be viewed as experiencing 60 percent 
(rather than 50 percent) of the visitation experienced 
on a weekend day. (The specific figures can be ob
tained by multiplying visitation on an average prime 
season day by .75 to obtain the weekday number and by 
1.25 to obtain the weekend day number.) 

INTERPRETIVE OVERLOOK USAGE: At the present time, a 
figure of 8 to 9 percent of Average Daily Traffic 
(ADT) is used to estimate the antic~pated motorist 
usage of a conventional Interstate Highway rest area. 
Discussions with transportation planners in various 
locations, with particular reference to California, 
suggest that an interpretive overlook as planned on 
I-270 might well draw 10 to 12 percent of the ADT. 
In addition, the California planners indicate that 
their experience would strongly recommend the pro
vision of restroom facilities at such an overlook. 
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Assessment of Alternatives 



The alternatives for the development of the proposed 
park are based on the following premises: 

1. There exists some opportunity for cooperation 
with the Maryland State Department of Transportation in 
regard to the proposed interpretive overlook. 

2. Increased vehicular traffic through and around 
the park should be discouraged; pedestrian traffic 
should be encouraged. 

3. Necessary park functions, including inter
pretation, administration, and visitor facilities such 
as restrooms, should be incorporated in existing struc
tures; new structures should not be built. 

4. Recreation should be limited essentially to 
those activities supporting the park's major purpose 
as a national battlefield. 

ALTERNATIVE A. 
Descrietion. Alternative A. supplements the Maryland 
State interpretive overlook off the northbound lanes 
of Interstate 270 and proposes another overlook off the 
southbound lanes. (Figure 18.) Both overlooks would 
have parking (25 spaces each), picnicking (10 tables 
each), restrooms (10 units each) and an interpretive 
overlook; both overlooks could be further developed 
with a limited interpretive center which could include 
exhibit space and a sales and reception desk, where 
information concerning Monocacy National Battlefield, 
as well as other national parks in the region, would 
be available. A trail to the knoll nearest Baker 
Valley Road off the southbound lanes is proposed in 
order to achieve a view of the battlefield comparable 
to the view from the Maryland State overlook. 
Restoration would be accomplished on the exteriors of 
the Louis farmhouse and barn. 
The major drawback of this proposal is tnat for it to 
function effectively for the almost equal traffic on 
both sides of the interstate, there must be a dupli
cation of facilities. Pedestrian access from one side 
of the interstate to the other would be inconvenient, 
particularly for the type of quick-trip traffic which 
could be expected from the Interstate. Neither a 
bridge nor a tunnel, which would make access more con
venient, would be appropriate in this area. However, 
the costs for Alternative A. would be lessened by the 
Maryland State Department of Transportation's input. 
At present, Maryland State's plans call for construe-
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tion of the overlook, roadway and twenty (20) parking 
spaces, and some picnic tables and no restrooms. 

Acquisition of the parcel of property on the west side 
of the interstate would be necessary. Restrictions · 
(precluding development and future changes in the his
toric scene) associated with less than fee acquisition 
would be critical on the Geisbert (including the Louis 
Farm) and Clapp properties as well as a small portion 
of the Jenkins property; the same restrictions would 
be important on the Trail property and less important 
on the Vivino property. 

Environmental Impacts. No restoration of the historic 
landscape or historic structures, other than the ex
teriors of the Louis farmhouse and barn, will be made. 
Proposed development will not impact the historic re
source, the battlefield, and the proposed trail will 
only minimally impact the historic scene. However, 
the visitor will have no access to the historic re
source, and the interpretation of the battle will be 
limited accordingly. Only vehicular access will be 
developed to interpretive facilities. No recreational 
opportunities, other than picnicking, will be devel
oped. The existing ecology of the site will be dis
rupted by the proposed construction although efforts 
will be made to correct erosion and drainage problems 
which already exist on the site in conjunction with 
the construction. The proposed development will not 
impact the economic community since the overlook is not 
anticipated to appreciably increase the traffic levels 
on Interstate 270. Any future private development 
will be precluded on the site. 

Mitigating Measures. All development, including road
ways, parking areas and the overlook will be designed 
through grading, planting, etc., to have minimum im
pact on the visual resource. Appropriate measures, 
including erosion control and safety precautions, will 
be taken to mitigate construction efforts in progress. 
Due to the established historic nature of the area and 
its inclusion on the National Register of Historic 
Places, all actions undertaken will conform to the pro
visions of Section 106 of the National Historic Preser
vation Act, the Antiquities Act of 1906, and the His
toric Sites Act of 1935. The owner(s) of the parcel 
to be acquired will be given a fair market price for 
the property; the price offered will be not less than 
the appraisal of the fair market value of the property. 
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Adverse Effects Which Cannot Be Avoided. Surface run
off will be increased by the addition of paved areas. 
Natural drainage patterns on construction sites will be 
disrupted and rerouted. Some disturbance of existing 
vegetation and wildlife will occur. There will be 
short-term noise and air pollution associated with con
struction activities, as well as some visual intrusion 
on the site. Approximately eighty-five (85) acres of 
private land will be removed from the local tax rolls, 
resulting in a loss of property tax revenue. 

Short-Term/Long-Term Relationships. The short-term 
costs of acquiring the site on a fee acquisition basis 
and developing facilities will provide the public with 
visual access to the battlefield. The short-term and 
long-term environmental and financial losses caused by 
construction and development must be weighed against 
the provision of the opportunity for the visitor to 
view the battlefield and receive some historic inter
pretation of the battle. The short-term costs of 
acquiring restrictions on some property on a less than 
fee acquisition basis will result in protection of the 
historic scene. 

Irreversible and Irretrievable Commitment~ There will 
be an irreversible and irretrievable commitment of 
portions of the site's existing ecology where develop-. 
ment will take place. The loss of annual property tax 
revenue will be irretrievable. 

ALTERNATIVE B. 

Description. Alternative B. employs a combination of 
historic site features and a panoramic viewing point 
to interpret the battlefield for the visitor. 
{Figure 19.) Access to the park would be encouraged by 
signing from the Frederick interchange of Interstate 
270 south on State Road 355. The actual park entry 
occurs from State Road 355 onto the Vivino property. 
~he entry road immediately deposits the visitor at 
the parking area {for 35 cars) from which he can enter 
the interpretive center or the trail system. 

Conceivably, this alternative could be developed with
out an interpretive center, relying strictly on un
manned interpretive units spread throughout the site; 
however, this would limit the scope of interpretation 
which could be provided. "Boscobel" is suggested for 
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use as the interpretive center. Although it postdates 
the Civil War, it is an old structure of imposing 
character and in good condition. Improvements, such as 
might be required to make the building accessible to 
the handicapped, would not alter an historic structure 
related to the battle. The building is large enough 
to house other necessary park functions, such as ad
ministration and restrooms, as well as interpretive 
facilities. Such an interpretive center would require 
a maximum capacity for 40 persons, including restrooms. 

The exterior of Gambrill Mill would be returned to an 
appearance more sympathetic to the historic scene, but 
it would not be restored to its original condition. 
The building could continue to function as a residential 
unit, possibly for a member of the National Park Service 
staff 

The trail system would emphasize the following historic 
and natural features: Gambrill Mill, the trace of the 
old road, Bush Creek, the Baltimore and Ohio railroad 
and bridge, the Monocacy River, the Georgetown Pike 
(State Road 355) and bridge, and the panoramic view 
from the Thomas Farm. The blockhouse, Wallace's head
quarters, and the earthworks on the Gambrill and 
Thomas Farms, which have all disappeared, would be in
dicated in the trail signing system. Optional trails 
could be developed: across the railroad to the earth
works and other possible battle structures on the 
Markell Farm; across the railroad bridge to Monocacy 
Junction and the New Jersey Memorial; and to the 
Vermont and Pennsylvania memorials. The basic trail 
covers approximately two (2) miles but offers alterna
tives for shorter trips within the loop system. Pedes
trian crossing of State Road 355 at the bridge would 
have to be carefully signed for both pedestrians and 
motorists. A bridge across Bush Creek would be re
quired. 

Park maintenance would be located in the corner of the 
Vivino property with possible access from Ball Road. 
Existing vegetation would help to screen the mainte
nance yard. The evergreens which have been planted to 
screen the used car lot from the Vivino property would 
be reinforced. 

Fee acquisition would be necessary for the Vivino 
property, the five smaller properties which are ad
jacent to the Vivino property, and a portion of the 
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Clapp property. The existing residential and com.~er
cial structures would be removed from the five smaller 
properties. The barn on the Vivino property would be 
removed or relocated to the maintenance area. Restric
tions (precluding development and future changes in the 
historic scene) associated with less than fee acquisi
tion would be critical on the Markell, Trail, Geisbert, 
Jenkins, and remaining Clapp property. 

Environmental Impacts. Restoration of the historic 
landscape or historic structures will be limited to 
the simple measures applied to the Gambrill Mill and 
the removal of the Vivino barn and any post Civil War 
structures on the five properties adjacent to the 
Vivino property. The proposed parking area, trail 
system, and bridge across Bush Creek will impact the 
historic and natural resource. However, the visitor 
will have access to some important areas of the battle
field, although his access to other equally important 
areas will continue to be restricted. Thus, a more 
complete interpretive program can be developed than is 
possible for Alternative A. The interpretive center 
and maintenance yard will not impact the historic re
source and only minimally impact the historic scene. 
Pollution and safety problems associated with increased 
traffic in the area will impact State Road 355 and the 
Araby community. Residents and businesses on the 
Vivino and five adjacent properties will have to be 
relocated, possibly disrupting existing social and 
commercial relationships. A portion of the Clapp 
property will be removed from agricultural activity. 
Any future private development of the areas acquired 
through fee or less than fee acquisition will be pre
cluded. The visitors to the battlefield will be ex
pected to increase the business of such commercial 
ventures a~ restaurants and gasoline stations in the 
general area of State Road 355 and the shopping center. 
Short-term employment opportunities associated with 
construction efforts and long-term employment opportu
nities associated with such functions as administration 
and maintenance can be anticipated. 

Mitigating Measures. All development, including road~ 
ways, parking areas, and trails, will be designed, 
through appropriate grading, planting, etc., to have 
minimum impact on the visual resource. Due to the 
established historic nature of the area and its inclu
sion on the National Register of Historic Places, all 
actions undertaken will conform to the provisions of 
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Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act, 
the Antiquities Act of 1906, and the Historic Sites Act 
of 1935. Therefore, a qualified archeologist will be 
present during any and all periods of excavation and 
construction. No excessive earth removal which might 
destabilize an area subject to flooding will occur. 
Vegetation and wildlife habitat will be disturbed only 
where essential and replaced wherever possible after 
restoration and construction activities have ceased • 

. Appropriate measures, including erosion control and 
safety precautions, will be taken to mitigate construc
tion efforts in progress. 

Relocation of residents and businesses within the area 
proposed for fee acquisition will be carried out in 
accordance with all applicable requirements of the 
Relocation Assistance Act, which provides moving and 
relocation expenses, including direct losses and search 
costs. The owner(s) of property to be acquired in fee 
will be given a fair market price for the property; the 
price offered will be not less than the appraisal of 
the fair market value of the property. Life tenancy 
options will be considered. 

Adverse Effects Which Cannot Be Avoided. Increased 
traffic on State Road 355 will create additional noise 
and air pollution in the area. The historic resource 
will be impacted by trail and roadway development. 
Surface runoff will be increased by the addition of 
paved areas. Natural drainage patterns on construction 
sites will be disrupted and rerouted. Some disturbance 
of existing vegetation and wildlife will occur. There 
will be short-term noise and air pollution associated 
with construction activities, as well as some visual 
intrusion on the site. 

Approximately 50 acres will be removed from agricul
tural production. Approximately 190 acres of private 
land will be removed from the local tax rolls, result
ing in a loss of property tax revenue. Existing 
businesses and residents will have to be relocated. 

Short~Term/Long-Term Relationships. The short-term 
costs of land acquisition and development of facili
ties, in addition to the short-term and long-term cul
tural, environmental, social and economic losses in
curred .by construction and development, must be weighed 
against the long-term potential for protection and 
restoration of the historic resource and scene, 
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and public access to the historic resource with the 
opportunity for interpretation. 

Irreversible and Irretrievable Commitments. There will 
be an irreversible and irretrievable commitment of 
portions of the historic resource and scene, as well as 
the existing ecology of the area, where development 
will take place. The loss of agricultural production 
and annual property tax revenue will be irretrievable. 

ALTERNATIVE C. 

Description. In Alternative C., the Thomas and Worth
ington Farms, where the most intense battle action 
occurred, become the focus for interpretation and 
development. (Figure 20.) Access to the battlefield 
would be encouraged, by signing, from the Urbana exit 
of Interstate 270 north along State Road 355. Traffic 
is routed down Araby Church Road (Old Georgetown Pike) 
at the first intersection with State Road 355. En
trance to the battlefield is off Baker Valley Road 
rather than on the existing drive off Araby Church Road 
since the almost right-angle turn of Araby Church Road 
creates sight distance problems, and since the altera
tion of the drive to handle visitor traffic would 
greatly change its character. The parking area (for 
35 cars) is situated just south of the Thomas farmhouse 
where it can be partially screened by the vegetation 
and lower elevations of that area. 

The Thomas farmhouse would be used as the interpretive 
center, necessitating restoration of the exterior of 
the structure and adaptation of the interior for inter
pretive facilities with a maximum capacity for forty
five (45) visitors. Since the farmhouse is the loca
tion where Sheridan received command of the Shenandoah 
Campaign, it is an excellent place for interpretation 
of the battle context. Other park functions, such as 
administration, would also be housed there. Any struc
tures postdating the Civil War, including such modern 
inprovements as the tennis court, would be removed. 

The trail system would emphasize the following historic 
and natural features: the Thomas farmhouse, the Thomas 
pond, the Vermont and Pennsylvania memorials, the 
panoramic view from the Thomas Farm, the Georgetown 
Pike (Araby Church Road and State Road 355) and bridge, 
and the Monocacy River. The earthworks which have 
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disappeared would be indicated in the trail signing 
system. The major trail would form a loop beginning 
and ending at the Thomas farmhouse. The major trail 
would cover approximately 2.9 miles. 

A secondary trail-(approximately 1.6 miles) would be 
extended to the Worthington Farm. This trail would go 
underneath the interstate bridge over Baker Valley Road 
and would follow the existing drive into the Worthington 
Farm. The exterior of the Worthington farmhouse would 
be restored, but access to the interior would not be 
permitted. The historic landscape, including removal 
of the barn and any vegetation which was not there at 
the time of the battle, would also be restored, since 
the area, particularly around the house, has become 
overgrown. An optional trail to the area of the Worth
ington Ford and the Monocacy River could be developed. 
Another optional trail could be developed from the 
major trail loop across State Road 355 to the Monocacy 
River. There a canoe landing could be established 
which would provide access to the battlefield for 
canoeists. 

An area for group camping would be established on the 
Worthington Farm. This area would be considered a 
primitive camping area, not for general public recrea
tion. Use would be restricted to such groups as Boy 
Scouts or school classes who would use the area in 
conjunction with their visit to the battlefield. The 
maintenance area would also be located on Worthington 
Farm where it could be well separated and screened 
from the battlefield and the other activities. Access 
to both the camping and maintenance areas would be on 
the existing drive so that the drive would function as 
a service road as well as a trail. 

Fee acquisition for Alternative C. would be necessary 
for the Clapp and Worthington properties. Restrictions 
(precluding development and future changes in the his
toric scene) would be critical on the Geisbert and 
Trail properties, and important on the Vivino property. 
The same restrictions would be critical on the pro
perties south of Baker Valley Road, which although 
they are not within the park boundary, are 
within the battlefield boundary on the National 
Register of Historic Places and within the viewshed. 
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Environmental Impacts. Restoration of the historic 
landscape and structures, including two significant 
farmhouses, will take place on the Thomas and Worth
ington Farms. Restoration of the historic scene will 
include removal of post Civil War structures and fea
tures. The proposed parking area, group camping area 
and trail system will impact the historic and natural 
resource. However, relative to the impact already made 
by Interstate 270 in this area, these impacts wil~ be 
minor. The visitor will have access to some important 
areas of the battlefield, although his access to other, 
equally important areas, namely the Gambrill Farm, 
continues to be restricted. Nevertheless, .th~ oppor
tunity for a substantial interpretive program is good. 
The maintenance area will not impact the historic re
source and only minimally the historic scene. 

Pollution and safety problems associated with in
creased traffic in the area will impact State Road 355, 
Araby Church Road, and Baker Valley Road as well as 
the Urbana and Araby communities. There may be some 
development of commercial ventures along State Road 
355 to provide visitors such items as food and souve
nirs. These ventures may be difficult to control and 
can be anticipated to impact the surrounding area. 

The residents on the Clapp property will have to be 
relocated. Major portions of the Clapp and Jenkins 
properties will be removed from agricultural activity. 
Any future private development of the areas acquired 
through fee or less than fee acquisition will be pre
cluded. Short-term employment opportunities associa
ted with construction efforts and long-term employment 
opportunities associated with such functions as admin
istration and maintenance can be anticipated. 

Mitigating Measures. All development, including road
ways, parking areas, and trails, will be designed, 
through appropriate grading, planting, etc., to have 
minimum impact on the visual resource. Due to the 
established historic nature of the area and its inclu
sion on the National Register of Historic Places, all 
actions undertaken will conform to the provisions of 
Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act, 
the Antiquities Act of 1906, and the Historic Sites 
Act of 1935. Therefore, a qualified archeologist will 
be present during any and all periods of excavation 
and construction. Other than as a restoration measure 
for the historic landscape, vegetation and wildlife 
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habitat will be disturbed only where essential and 
replaced wherever possible after restoration and con
struction activities have ceased. Existing drainage 
and erosion problems will be addressed. Appropriate 
measures, including erosion control and safety pre
cautions, will be taken to mitigate construction 
efforts in progress. 

Relocation of residents within the area proposed for 
fee acquisition will be carried out in accordance 
with all applicable requirements of the Relocation 
Assistance Act, which provides moving and relocation 
expenses. The owner(s) of property to be acquired in 
fee will be given a fair market price for the property; 
the price offered will be not less than the appraisal 
of the fair market value of the property. Life tenancy 
options will be considered. 

Adverse Effects Which Cannot Be Avoided. Increased 
traffic on State Road 355, Araby Church Road and Baker 
Valley Road will create additional noise and air 
pollution in the area. The historic resource will be 
impacted by trail, roadway, and camping development. 
Surface runoff will be increased by the addition of 
paved areas. Natural drainage patterns on construc
tion sites will be disrupted and rerouted. Some dis
turbance of existing vegetation and wildlife will 
occur. There will be short-term noise and air pollu
tion associated with construction activities, as well 
as some visual intrusion on the site. 

Approximately 520 acres of private land will be re
moved from the local tax rolls, resulting in a loss of 
property tax revenue. Existing residents will have to 
be relocated. 

Short-Term/Long-Term Relationships. The short-term 
costs of land acquisition and development of facili
ties, in addition to the short-term and long-term 
cultural, environmental, social and economic losses in
curred by construction and development, must be weighed 
against the long-term potential for protection and 
restoration of the historic resource and scene, and 
public access to the historic resource with the oppor
tunity for interpretation. 

Irreversible and Irretrievable Colfu~itments. There will 
be an irreversible and irretrievable commitment of por
tions of the historic resource and scene, as well as 
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the existing ecology of the area, where development 
will take place. The loss of agricultural production 
and ~nnual property tax revenue will be irretrievable. 

ALTERNATIVE D. 

Description. Alternative D. provides a comprehensive 
approach to restoration and protection of the battle
field as well as public access and opportunities for 
interpretation and recreation. (Figure 21.) Access 
to the park would be encouraged by signing from the 
Frederick interchange of Interstate 270 north on State 
Road 355. The actual park entry occurs from State 
Road 355 onto the Trail property. This approach to 
the battlefield is commensurate with the approach of 
the Confederate troops. The entry road immediately 
deposits the visitor at the parking area (for 35 cars). 
The development of the entry area would require 
removal and relocation of the Maryland and Confederate 
Daughters of America memorials. Some restoration of 
the woodlot, which was apparent in this vicinity in 
1864, would be employed to screen the parking area. 

From the parking area the visitor would walk a short 
path to a viewing point where he would be given a 
visual and interpretive introduction to the park. The 
view of the battlefield from this point is not out
standing, but it does provide a good feeling for the 
area involved. Located at this vista would be an 
outdoor interpretive unit which would briefly explain 
the significance of the battle and the options for 
visitor use, namely the interpretive center, a major 
trail approximately seven miles long following the ·: 
Confederate path of action and covering the entire 
battlefield, and a secondary trail approximately two 
miles long following the Federal path of action •. 

In Alternative D., the exterior of the Best farmhouse 
would be restored and the interior adapted for inter
pretive and administrative facilities. The center 
would have a maximum visitor capacity of thirty (30) 
persons. The exteriors of the Best barn and log cabin 
would also be restored. If other post Civil War farm 
structures on the property were necessary to continued 
agricultural production, they would be allowed to re
main. The exteriors of the Worthington and Thomas farm
houses would be restored, and minimal restoration of the 
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Gambrill Mill to a sympathetic appearance would also 
take place. 

The major trail would begin and end at the inter
pretive center. It would emphasize the following his
toric and natural features: the Best farmhouse, barn 
and log cabin; the Baltimore and Ohio railroad; the 
Monocacy River; the Worthington Ford; the Worthington 
farmhouse; Brooks Hill and its panoramic view; the 
Thomas farmhouse; the view from the Thomas Farm1 the 
Georgetown Pike (State Road 355); Gambrill Mill; the 
Baltimore and Ohio railroad bridge1 Monocacy Junctioni 
and the New Jersey memorial. Alternative D. is the 
only alternative to give the visitor the opportunity 
to experience the area around the railroad bridge on 
Gambrill Farm, the Thomas Farm, the Worthington House, 
and Brooks Hill which are the highligh.ts· of the pro
posed park. 

If the visitor does not choose to visit the inter
pretive center or embark upon the major trail, he would 
be able to drive south on State Road 355 to the Gam
brill Farm where he could park and set out on the 
shorter secondary trail. This trail is similar to 
the trail described for Alternative B. A picnic area 
with approximately 15 tables would also be located in 
this area. Picnicking capacity is based on its role 
as a support rather than recreation activity. 

Access from the interpretive center across the 
Monocacy River would take advantage of the raised 
grade of Interstate 270 over the railroad but would 
require an on-grade pedestrian crossing of the tracks. 
A dry-weather bridge, such as concrete stepping 
stones, is suggested for crossing the river. Such 
a bridge would be less expensive and would eliminate 
structural .problems involved with flooding of the 
river. Pedestrian access across the railroad bridge 
would also be necessary. While it is possible to 
cross this bridge now, improvements to the walking 
surface, as well as separation of the pedestrian from 
the tracks by some method such as fencing, should be 
made. 

Easy connections to the potential Frederick County 
riverfront trail would be available at the northeast 
and southwest ends of the major trail. In addition, 
·a canoe landing is suggested on the Best Farm where 
a short path would link canoeists with both the major 

45 



trail and the interpretive center. 

Maintenance for ~he park would be located on the Trail 
property across from the park entry. This location 
would provide easy access to the rest of the park for 
maintenance vehicles, and it would also be proximate 
to the dealers and suppliers in the area who will 
probably be used by maintenance personnel. However, 
the maintenance area would have to be carefully land
scaped and screened in order not to detract from the 
park entry. 

Fee acquisition for Alternative D. would involve the 
Trail Farm, Vivino and adjacent properties, Clapp 
Farm, Jenkins Farm, Litteral property, and the Geisbert 
Farm. Possibly land now in agricultural use but desig
nated for park development on the Geisbert Farm could 
be exchanged for land which is not involved in park 
development on the Jenkins Farm. Restrictions (pre
cluding development and future changes in the historic 
scene) would be critical on the Geisbert and Litteral 
properties. The same restrictions would be critical 
on the Markell property and the properties south of 
Baker Valley Road, which although they are not within 
the park boundary, are within the battlefield boundary 
on the National Register of Historic Places -and within 
the viewshed. 

Environmental Impacts. Restoration of most of the 
historic landscape and the exteriors of structures will 
occur under Alternative D. Restoration of the historic 
scene will include removal of post Civil War structures 
and features, except potentially "Boscobel" which may 
continue to be used as a residence. The proposed park
ing areas and the majority of the trail system, in
cluding the dry-weather bridge across the Monocacy, 
will impact the historic and nauural resource. The 
proposed picnic and maintenance areas will minimally 
impact the historic scene. However, the visitor will 
have access to the entire battlefield, and maximum 
interpretation opportunities will be present. The 
visitor will be able to reach the proposed park by 
foot, bicycle, canoe or automotive vehicle. 

Pollution and safety problems associated with increased 
traffic in the area will impact State Road 355 and, to 
a lesser degree, the Araby community. Safety problems 
will also impact the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad. 
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Residents and businesses on the Trail, Clapp, Vivino 
and five adjacent properties will have to be relocated, 
possibly disrupting existing social and com.~ercial 
relationships. Portions of the Trail, Clapp, Geisbert 
and Jenkins properties will be removed from agricul·
tural activity. Any future private development of the 
areas acquired through fee or less than fee acquisition 
will be precluded. The visitors to the battlefield 
will be expected to increase the business of such com
mercial ventures as restaurants and gasoline stations 
in the general area of State Road 355 and the shopping 
center. Short-term emp_loyment opportunities associated 
with construction efforts and long-term employment 
opportunities associated with such functions as admin
istration and maintenance can be anticipated. 

Mitigating Measures. All development, including road-· 
ways, parking areas, trails, picnic area and canoe 
landing, will be designed, through appropriate grading, 
planting, etc., to have minimum ~rnpact on the visual 
resource. Due to the established historic nature of 
the area and its inclusion on the National Register of 
Historic Places, all actions undertaken will conform 
to the provisions of Section .106 of the National His
toric Preservation Act, the Antiquities Act of 1906, 
and the Historic Sites Act of .1~35. Therefore, a 
qualified archeologist will be present during any and 
all periods of excavation and construction. The relo
cation of the Maryland and Confederate Daughters of 
America memorials will oe designed to improve their 
physical setting and location. 

Other than as-· ·a· restoration measure for the historic 
landscape, vegetation and wildlife habitat will be 
disturbed only where essential and replaced wherever 
possible after restoration and construction activities 
have ceased. Existing drainage and erosion problems 
will be addressed. Appropriate measures, including 
erosion control and safety precautions, will be taken 
to mitigate construction efforts in progress. 

Relocation of residents and businesses within the area 
proposed for fee acquisition will be carried out in 
accordance with all applicable requirements of the 
Relocation Assistance Act, which provides moving and 
relocation expenses, including direct losses and 
search costs. The owner{s) of property to be acquired 
in fee will be given a f4ir market price for the 
property~ the price offered will be not less than the 
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appraisal of the fair market value of the property. 
Life-occupancy or lease-back arrangements will be con
sidered. 

Adverse Effects Which Cannot Be Avoided. Increased 
traffic on State Road 355 will create additional noise 
and air pollution in the area. The historic resource 
will be impacted by proposed development. Surface 
runoff will be increased by the addition of paved 
areas. Natural drainage patterns on construction 
sites will be disrupted and rerouted. Some disturb
ance of existing vegetation and wildlife will occur. 
There will be short-term noise and air pollution 
associated with construction activities as well as 
some visual intrusion on the site. 

Agricultural production will be discontinued on some 
land. Approximately 995 acres of private land will 
be removed from the local tax rolls, resulting in a 
loss of property tax revenue. Existing businesses 
and residents will have to be relocated. 

Short-Term/Long-Term Relationships. The short-term 
costs of land acquisition and development of facili-: 
ties, in addition to the short-term and long-term 
cultural, environmental, social and economic losses 
incurred by construction and development, must be 
weighed against the long-term potential for protection 
and restoration of the historic resource and scene 
and public access to the historic resource with the 
opportunity for interpretation. 

Irreversible and Irretrievable Commitments. There will. 
be an irreversible and irretrievable commitment of 
portions of the historic resource and scene, as well 
as the existing ecology of the area, wher·e development 
will take place. The loss of agricultural production 
and annual property tax revenue will be irretrievable. 

NO ACTION AND NON-VIABLE ALTERNATIVES 

The No-Action Alternative would preclude any acquisi
tion by fee or less than fee acquisition either within 
or outside the proposed park boundaries. Under this 
condition, no restoration of historic structures or 
scene, unless undertaken by a private owner, would 
occur. Furthermore, no protection of the historic 
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resource would be established. The battlefield is on 
the National Register of Historic Places, but no acqui
sition action has been taken by.any government or private 
agency to protect it. While parts of the battlefield 
are presently protected by virtue of their location in 
the Frederick County Conservation Zone and/or 100-year 
floodplain and by virtue of their inaccessibility, they 
generally are not the most critical areas of the battle
field and do not contain the significant historic struc
tures. Furthermore, these factors which discourage 
change do not necessarily guarantee that there will 
never be any change. 

One important area, the Best Farm, since major portions 
of it are already zoned commercial/industrial, is ob
viously susceptible to immediate alteration. The other 
important areas are largely zoned agricultural with the 
limitation of four dwelling units per parcel. Histori
cally, zoning can be changed. Nevertheless, were the 
existing zoning to hold, the visual and historic nature 
of the battlefield (namely the fields) is such that 
one inappropriately placed structure could greatly 
and negatively alter the character of the resource. 
The battlefield has remained amazingly true to the 
battlefield of 1864, but considering the continuing 
growth of Frederick and Frederick County, it cannot be 
expected to remain unchanged indefinitely unless pro
tective measures are adopted. 

The No-Action Alternative would also restrict public 
access to the historic resource and prevent develop
ment of that resource for interpretive purposes. 

Two alternatives which were explored but judged to be 
inappropriate and inadequate are: 1. the .use of a 
driving tour around the battlefield with roadside pull
offs for interpretation and 2. the use of the Worthing
ton Farm as the focal area, including the interpretive 
center. The first alternative was dismissed because 
as previously discussed, the development of an inter
nal roaa system for the battlefield is not feasible, 
and the increase of sight-seeing traffic around the 
existing road system is not to be encouraged. If a 
driving tour were developed on the existing road sys
tem, the pull-offs which could be designed would not 
provide the best views of the battlefield nor allow 
access to the more interesting historic and natural 
features. Interpretation of the battle action would 
be hampered by the difficulty in directing th~ visi-
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tor's movement, resulting in potential confusion.and an 
inability to present a logical sequence of events. 

The second alternative was eliminated because of simi
lar problems. While the Worthington House is judged to 
be of value as an historic feature, its location dimin
ishes its desirability as the focal area. In addition 
to increasing the sight-seeing traffic on the local 
road system, the distance away from State Road 355 
would complicate directing the visitor to the Worth
ington House/interpretive center. The Worthington Farm 
is a crux of the battle action; to introduce the visi
tor to interpretation at this midpoint would weaken the 
presentation. Furthermore, not all of the battlefield, 
namely the area round the railroad bridge, is visible 
from the Worthington Farm. Since this area is of equal 
importance to the Worthington Farm, some means of 
visual or physical access would have to be considered 
in any solution focusing on the Worthington Farm. 
Finally, the Worthington Farm is in the area where the 
intrusion of Interstate 270 is most obvious from both 
a visual and audial standpoint. 

UTILITIES 

At present, the area in and around the proposed park is 
serviced by existing gas and electric lines. Water is 
provided by wells, and wastewater treatment is accom
plished by septic tanks. 

However, many of the soils in the area, particularly 
those in the 100-year floodplain, are restricted from 
septic systems or wells. On most other soils, perco
lation tests for septic systems must be made, and each 
case is decided on an individual basis. 

It is understood that a 16-inch water line is to be 
installed parallel to State Road 355 this year. This 
water line is to run on the west side of the road for 
at least the entire distance of the park. It is also 
understood that a sewer line, between 15 and 21 inches 
in diameter, is to be installed approximately parallel 
to the Baltimore and Ohio railroad tracks, presumably 
on the southern side, since it will deposit at the 
Ballenger Creek Sewage Treatment Plant. This line, too, 
should run at least the distance of the park. The pro
posed sizes of both lines should be adequate to service 
park development, but there is no estimated date of 
completion. 
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For Alternatives B., c., and D., the use of the pro
posed water and wastewater lines would be critical in 
terms of adequate service. Even if soils were found 
suitable for septic tanks, the recommended upper limit 
for volume capacity would be 2,500 to 3,000 gallons. 
Although larger septic tanks can be used, the require
ments are more complicated, often including permitting 
by the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) as well as 
monitoring and reporting to EPA and the State. Based on 
a five-gallon-per-capita wastewater flow and on a range 
of peak visitor use per day from 975 to 1,750 persons, 
it is anticipated that the wastewater system capacity 
should be between 5,500 and 8,000 per day. 

For Alternative A., the distances from the proposed 
lines are significant and make economic use of these 
lines improbable. However, the soils in the area of 
Alternative A. are suitable for wells and septic tanks 
so that such systems could probably be used to service 
development. 

51 



SUMMARY OF ALTERNATIVES 

Alternatives A. through D. present a range of options 
for protection and interpretation of Monocacy National 
Battlefield. This range of options provides varying 
levels of visitor use which result in varying degrees 
of impact upon the historic scene and resource. 

At the minimal level of the development scale, Alter
native A. is designed around overlooks which would 
provide a broad overview of the battlefield, both 
visually and interpretively. Access to the overlooks, 
one of which has already been planned by the Maryland 
State Department of Transportation, would occur from 
Interstate 270 and the majority of visitors would be 
anticipated to come from the regular traffic flow on 
the Interstate. 

Alternatives B. and c. are based on moderate or in
termediate, levels of development. Both alternatives 
concentrate on an area of major importance to the 
battle: Alternative B., the Gambrill Farm and Alter
native c., the Thomas and Worthington Farms. Both 
alternatives propose an interpretive center and a 
major trail, with potential trail extensions to 
specific points of interest. The panoramic view from 
the knoll on the Thomas Farm is used in both alterna
tives to establish a visual relationship to the rest 
of the battlefield. Alternative c. differs from 
Alternative B. in that it recommends a recreation 
activity, group camping, to be associated with the in
terpretive use of the park. 

A comprehensive approach to interpretation and de
velopment is proposed in Alternative D., providing 
access to all major areas and taking advantage of all 
major features, historic and natural, of the battle
field. Access to the park occurs off State Road 355, 
as it does in Alternatives B. and c. Upon entering 
the park, the visitor has a choice of two major trail 
systems, with differing lengths and interpretive 
thrusts. The longer trail, beginning on the Best farm, 
essentially follows the Confederate path of action and 
the shorter trail, beginning on the Gambrill Farm, 
follows the Federal path. Opportunities for access 
from the Monocacy River, as well as the proposed 
Frederick County pedestrian/bicycle trail, are also 
provided. 
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As previously stated, the alternatives emphasize pedes
trian rather than automotive movement around the park1 
use of existing structures to accommodate visitor 
needs, and recreation activities in a role supporting 
the interpretive purpose of the battlefield • 
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Land acquisition is addressed separately in this 
assessment for several reasons: 

1. At this point in time, there is no existing land 
base, i.e., no existing park. As a result, judge
ments cannot be made for any parcel of property 
relative to its improvement of or importance to an 
existing standard. Each parcel must be considered 
in the light of not only its probable value to the 
public today and in the future, but also, due to 
the initial costs of establishing the park, its 
value relative to other parcels. 

2. A parcel under one ownership must be considered as 
a single unit. However, a parcel may consist of 
more than one physical piece, and each piece may 
not be of equal significance to the proposed park. 
The National Park Service cannot acquire one piece 
of a parcel through fee acquisition and another 
piece through less than fee acquisition should the 
owner determine that he has been left with an un
economically viable piece of land. After acquisi
tion, however, the Park Service can choose to main
tain, resell or lease back a piece of property. 

3. Although each alternative for visitor use previous
ly discussed has been planned to provide a workable 
approach to park development, a component of one 
alternative could conceivably be included in 
another alternative in the final development plan. 
This could alter the suggested acquisition program. 

4. It is important to understand not only a parcel's 
relationship to the alternatives for development 
but also its inherent value as part of the historic 
resource and/or scene as well as other factors, 
such as accessibility, which may influence its 
potential. 

EVALUATION OF PARCELS 

Each of the parcels within the park boundary 
has been evaluated to determine the appropriate ac
quisition options. (Figure 22.) Four parcels beyond 
the boundary which were judged critical have been in
cluded in the evaluation. 
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Each parcel, and piece of a parcel, was examined in 
terms of its current use, accessibility, relation to 
the historic resource (historic/archeological features 
and/or the battle zone), relation to the historic 
scene, restrictions (such as location in the conserva
tion zone or 100-year floodplain), and private develop
ment pressures. In addition, the following potential 
purposes were considered for each parcel, or piece of 
a parcel: protection of the historic resource, pro
tection of the historic scene, and provision of park 
facilities. 

Essentially, there are four acquisition options: fee 
simple, fee simple and lease, fee simple and resell, 
and less than fee simple. A scenic easement is an 
example of a less than fee simple option. Both the 
lease and resell options would include restrictions 
on change and development. The determination of the 
appropriate acquisition options for the parcels has 
been based on the following premises·: 

1. Where public access on property is necessary, even 
for trails, fee simple acquisition is desirable, 
if not mandatory. 

2. Less than fee simple acquisition situations can 
create management problems for National Park 
Service personnel. Such problems largely in
volve adequate maintenance of property. 

3. In a less than fee simple acquisition situation, 
the National Park Service can require that no addi
tional development take place in the future, or 
that no existing features be removed or altered, 
or that a minimum level of maintenance be pro
vided. However, the Park Service cannot require 
that the owner maintain an uneconomically viable 
situation. For example, should a piece of pro
perty contain a woodlot, .the· Park .Service could 
require that the woodlot be neither destroyed nor 
altered. Should the property contain a cropfield, 
the Park Service could not require the owner to 
farm it if he no longer chooses to do so; the 
owner could allow the field to revert to woodland 
vegetation. Therefore, if the historic scene were 
agricultural land, less than fee simple acquisi
tion would not guarantee maintenance of the his
toric scene. Under such circumstances, an option 
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to purchase the property, should maintenance dete
riorate beyond acceptable limits, would probably 
be a necessary part of a less than fee simple 
acquisition agreement. 

4. Less than fee simple acquisition, with adequate 
restrictions, for the majority of the proposed 
park could cost as high as ninety-five (95) per
cent of the highest developable value of the 
property. 

5. Much of the land presently in agricultural use 
can probably be released for the same purpose 
should the National Park Service become the owner. 

PARCEL 1. BEST/TRAIL FARM 

Owner of Record; Davidson, Bernard et al 
Total Acreage: 273.69; six (6) pieces 

The Trail Farm is the most vulnerable property within 
the proposed park due to the encroaching commercial 
development just to its north. Two pieces of the 
property (l.A. and l.B.) have already been zoned commer
cial/industrial. The land, at present, is farmed by a 
tenant. This agricultural use reflects the use in July, 
1864. 

l.A.: This is the most significant piece of the parcel 
since it was the scene of battle action and contains 
three (3) historic structures. (There are also four 
post Civil War structures.) At least part of this 
piece, generally the northernmost part, is visible from 
the rest of the proposed park so that its .relationship 
to the historic scene is important. It has excellent 
accessibility. 

Alternative D. suggests visitor use of this piece. The 
key to the value of this property for the park is its 
potential for public use which must be weighed against 
the costs of an acquisition. Without public access, 
the costs may not justify a less than fee simple 
acquisition. Even with development, portions of this 
piece should remain in agricultural production. 
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POTENTIAL PURPOSES: Protection of historic 
resource 

Protection of historic 
scene 

Provision of park 
facilities 

ACQUISITION OPTIONS: Fee simple 
Fee simple and lease 
Less than fee simple 

l.B.: This parcel is similar, but lesser, in historic 
and visual importance to Piece l.A. However, it in
cludes no structures. It has excellent accessibility. 
While a minimum area has been suggested for use in 
Alternative D., the majority of it should remain in 
agricultural production. Its value to the park should 
be considered in the same context as Piece l.A. 

POTENTIAL PURPOSES: Protection of historic 
resource 

Protection of historic 
scene 

Provision of park 
facilities 

ACQUISITION OPTIONS: Fee simple 
Fee simple and lease 
Less than fee simple 

l.C.: This piece of the property is of minimum impor
tance. Its accessibility is very poor, and the majori
ty of it is located in the 100-year floodplain and the 
Frederick County Conservation Zone. Presently in agri
cultural production, it is recommended to retain that 
use, although it would not really matter if it reverted 
to woodland vegetation. None of the Alternatives for 
Visitor Use suggest use of this piece of land, and it 
is probable that access for the public will never be a 
consideration. 

POTENTIAL PURPOSES: Protection of historic 
scene 

ACQUISITION OPTIONS: Fee simple 
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l.D.: This piece of the property is within the battle 
zone. It does not contain any historic structures, but 
it does contain one post Civil War structure and an 
archeological site. It has poor accessibility although 
it does provide pedestrian access to the New Jersey 
memorial. The majority of this piece is in the 100-
year floodplain and the Frederick County Conservation 
Zone. The majority of this piece is also in agricul
tural production and should remain so. The only visi
tor use suggested is a trail in Alternative D. 

POTENTIAL PURPOSES: Protection of historic and 
archeo:log ic resource 

Protection of historic 
scene 

Provision of park 
facilities 

ACQUISITION OPTIONS: Fee simple 
Fee simple and lease 
Less than fee simple 

l.E.: Piece l.E. is similar in historic and visual 
importance to Piece l.D., but more so. It contains 
no historic or post Civil War structures, but it does 
contain archeologic sites. Its accessibility is very 
poor. Most land in this piece is in the 100-year 
floodplain and the Frederick County Conservation Zone. 
It is almost entirely in agricultural production where 
it should remain. The only visitor use suggested is a 
canoe landing with a pedestrian link to the trail sys
tem in Alternative D. 

POTENTIAL PURPOSES: Protection of historic and 
archeologic resource 

Protection of historic 
scene 

Provision of park 
facilities 

ACQUISITION OPTIONS: Fee simple 
Fee simple and lease 
Less than fee simple 

l.F.: This piece of land is of negligible importance. 
It has no known access or productive use. No visitor 
use has been suggested. 



POTENTIAL PURPOSES: 

ACQUISITION OPTIONS: 

Protection of historic 
scene 

Fee simple and lease 
Fee simple ·and resell 

PARCEL 2. GAMBRILL/VIVINO FARM 

Owner of Record: Vivino, A. Earl and Jean J. 
Total Acreage: 135.00 

While the Vivino property is one of the least visible 
areas within the park boundary, due to existing vegeta
tion and topography, it contains some of the more 
interesting natural and historic features, including 
one (1) pre-Civil War structure. It is a principal 
area of the battle zone, but of equal importance, it 
can provide access to the Baltimore and Ohio railroad 
bridge and the Markell Farm area. Some of this 
property is within the 100-year floodplain and the 
Frederick County Conservation Zone. Although some of 
the land is used for agricultural activity, it serves 
essentially a residential.purpose. Alternatives B., c. 
and D. suggest visitor use of this parcel, although the 
use in Alternative c. is only a canoe launching which 
would require a minimal portion of the total parcel. 

POTENTIAL PURPOSES: 

ACQUISITION OPTIONS: 

Protection of historic 
resource 

Protection of historic 
scene 

Provision of park 
facilities 

Fee simple 
Less than fee simple 

PARCELS 3. There are four (4) small, individual hold
ings in this area. 



3 .A. and B. 

Owner of Record: Eckenrode, George A., Jr. 
Total Acreage: 5.22 

These parcels are located in a key area of the battle 
zone and contain no historic but five (5) post Civil 
War structures. One archeologic site has been identi
fied on the property. At present, the property can 
only be reached by crossing the railroad bridge, 
greatly limiting its accessibility. Most of the land 
is located in the 100-year floodplain and the Freder
ick County Conservation Zone. The property is used for 
residential purposes. Visitor use of this area is 
suggested in Alternatives B. and D. 

3.C. 

POTENTIAL PURPOSES: Protection of historic and 
archeologic resource 

Protection of historic 
scene 

Provision of park 
facilities 

ACQUISITION OPTIONS: Fee simple 
Less than fee simple 

Owner of Record: McGrew, Kenneth H. and Vivian H. 
Total Acreage: 1.02 

This parcel is located within the battle zone but con
tains no historic structures or features. At present, 
there is a commercial enterprise, "Heritage Package 
Store", on the property. While no specific visitor 
use has been suggested for the land in any of the al
ternatives, the continuation and visual intrusion of 
the liquor store would not be sympathetic with the 
development envisioned in Alternatives B., c. or D. 

POTENTIAL PURPOSES: Protection of historic 
resource 

Protection of historic 
scene 

ACQUISITION OPTIONS: Fee simple 
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3.D. 

owner of Record: Meiklejohn, John R. 
Total Acreage: ·1.14 

Parcel 3.D. is located within the battle zone, but con
tains no structures or outstanding features. Although 
no specific use has been designated for the land in any 
of the alternatives, development of this parcel would 
intrude upon the historic scene envisioned in Alterna
tives B., C. and D. 

3.E. 

POTENTIAL PURPOSES: Protection of historic 
resource 

Protection of historic 
scene 

ACQUISITION OPTIONS: Fee simple 
Less than fee .simple 

owner of Record: Wright, Bernard L. 
Total Acreage: 1.43 

Due to its location next to the State Road 355 (George- · 
town Pike) bridge, this parcel is in a key area of the 
battle _zone. However, it contains no historic struc
tures. It does contain a conunercial enterprise, "Mom's 
Place". Part of the land is located within the 100-
year floodplain and the Frederick County Conservation 
Zone. Pedestrian access across this property has been 
suggested in Alternatives B., c. and D. The continua
tion and visual intrusion of the conunercial enterprise 
would not be sympathetic to the development envisioned 
in those alternatives. 

POTENTIAL PURPOSES: 

ACQUISITION OPTIONS: 
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Protection of historic 
resource 

Protection of historic 
scene 

Provision of park 
facilities. 

Fee simple 



PARCEL 4. THOMAS/CLAPP FARM 

Owner of Record: Clapp, Robert E., Jr. and Josephine 
Total Acreage: 240.84 

The Clapp Farm is the scene of major battle action as 
well as the location of a significant historic struc
ture. Because of its tremendous visual exposure, it 
is absolutely essential to the maintenance of the 
historic scene. Most of the land is presently farmed 
by a tenant; such agricultural activity should be con
tinued. Limited portions of the property are in the 
100-year floodplain and Frederick County Conservation 
Zone. Alternatives B., c. and D. suggest visitor use 
of the parcel. However, visitor use is limited in 
Alternative B. to the area in the northeast corner of 
the property, approximately fifty (SO) acres. There
fore, in Alternative B., more than one type of acqui
sition could take place. 

POTENTIAL PURPOSES: Protection of historic 
resource 

Protection of historic 
scene 

Provision of park 
facilities 

ACQUISITION OPTIONS: Fee simple 
Fee simple.and lease 
Less than fee simple 

PARCEL S. BAKER/GEISBERT FARM 

Owner of Record: Geisbert, Betty B. 
Total Acreage: 242.33; two (2) pieces (SA. and C.; 

S.B. is not contiguous to these pieces) 
Total Acreage Within Park Boundary: 143.87 

Not all of the Geisbert Farm has been included within 
the park boundary; however, it was felt that each 
piece should be considered within the context of the 
proposed park, and acquisition options, if appropri
ate, should be addressed. 
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5.A.: Although portions of this piece of property did 
see battle action, its greatest contribution is to the 
historic scene, due to its visual exposure. There are 
no historic structures on this land, but it does con
tain one of the more interesting natural and historic 
features in Brooks Hill. At present, this property is 
farmed by the owner, as it was in July of 1864, and 
such agricultural use should continue. Only Alterna
tive D. suggests visitor use of this area by the trail 
system, which does not cover the entire piece of land. 
Therefore, more than one acquisition option could be 
applied to a portion of Piece 5.A. 

POTENTIAL PURPOSES: Protection of historic 
resource 

Protection of historic 
scene 

Provision of park 
facilities 

ACQUISITION OPTIONS: Fee simple and lease 
Less than fee simple 

5.B.: Although beyond the park boundary, this piece 
should be considered as part of the historic scene, 
and it is understood to contain at least (1) (and 
possibly two (2)") historic structure. The land is 
currently in agricultural production as it was at the 
time of the battle. Such continued use is important 
to maintenance of the historic scene and essential 
to Alternative A. No direct visitor use has been 
suggested. 

POTENTIAL PURPOSES: Protection of historic 
resource 

Protection of historic 
scene 

ACQUISITION OPTIONS: Less than fee simple 

5.C.: Piece S.C. is also beyond the park boundary. 
Like Piece S.B., it is in agricultural production, a 
use which should be maintained. Although this land 
contains no historic structures or features, and no 
direct visitor use has been suggested, its visual 
exposure makes its relation to the historic scene 
important to Alternatives c. and D. and critical 
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to Alternative A. 

POTENTIAL PURPOSES: Protection of historic 
scene 

ACQUISITION OPTIONS: Less than fee.simple 

PARCEL 6. WORTHINGTON/JENKINS FARM 

Owner of Record: Jenkins Food Corporation 
Total Acreage: 278.78; two (2) pieces 

The Jenkins Farm is currently in agricultural produc
tion, a use which should be maintained. 

6.A.: Portions of this piece of the property saw major 
battle action; however, other portions are essentially 
peripheral in significance. An historic structure and 
archeologic sites are located on the farm, as well as 
some of the more interesting natural features. Consid
erable acreage is within the 100-year floodplain and 
the Frederick County Conservation Zone. Access is 
presently limited to a narrow right-of-way which runs 
parallel to Interstate 270. Because this entrance is 
just past the Baker Valley Road underpass, any develop
ment necessitating a better road than the existing one 
would probably require movement of the entrance beyond 
the right-of-way. Most of the area behind the Worthing
ton farmhouse, due to existing vegetation and topogra
phy, is not highly visible so that its contribution to 
the historic scene, without public access, is limited. 
Alternatives c. and D. suggest visitor use of the area. 

POTENTIAL PURPOSES: Protection of historic 
and archeologic re
source . 

Protection of historic 
scene 

Provision of park 
facilities 

ACQUISITION OPTIONS: Fee simple 
Fee simple and lease 
Less than fee simple 

6.B.: This small piece of property should really be 
considered in the context of its relation to PARCEL 4. 
It is within the battle zone. It has no known access 



and is minimally included in the 100-year floodplain 
and Frederick County Conservation Zone. Only Alterna
tive c. calls for minor pedestrian access. 

POTENTIAL PURPOSES: Protection of historic 
resource 

Protection of historic 
scene 

Provision of park 
facilities 

ACQUISITION OPTIONS: Fee simple 

PARCEL 7. 

Fee simple and lease 
Less than fee simple 

Owner of Record: Litteral, Katherine o. et al 
Total Acreage Within Park Boundary:. 70.00 

This parcel, the majority of which is being farmed, is 
peripheral to the battle action but is important to the 
historic scene. Although a fairly large archeologic 
site has been recorded on the property, the actual 
value of the site has yet to be determined~ it has al
ready been affected by the construction of Interstate 
270. Only Alternative D. suggests a minor pedestrian 
use in the area paralleling the interstate. Possibly, 
this small area of approximately two acres could be 
acquired separately from the rest of the piece. 

POTENTIAL PURPOSES: Protection of historic 
scene 

Provision of park 
facilities 

ACQUISITION OPTIONS: Fee simple 
Less th.an fee simple 

PARCEL 8. 

Owner of Record: Ladson, Frances M. 
Total Acreage: 347.25 

This parcel is beyond the park boundary, although 
part of it is included in the boundary of the 
National Register of Historic Places. Before appropri-
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ate acquisition options can be decided, the existence 
and value of the earthworks and other facilities rela
ted to the battle need to be verified. Then, the need, 
if any, for public access {as suggested in Alternatives 
B. and D.) can be determined; however, the potential 
area for public access does not involve substantial 
acreage of the parcel. The property is presently in 
cropland and woodlot as it was in 1864 •. Due to its 
topographic prominence in the area, its contribution 
to the visual framework of the park and, therefore, 
maintenance of the historic scene is significant. An 
area, as prescribed by the viewshed and similar to that 
described by the National Register boundary, should be 
included for the protection of the park. 

POTENTIAL PURPOSES: Protection of historic 
resource 

Protection of historic 
scene 

Provision of park 
facilities 

ACQUISITION OPTIONS: Fee simple 
Less than fee simple 

PARCEL 9. 

Owner of Record: Geisbert, Paul G. 
Total Acreage: 90.90 

Also beyond the park boundary, this parcel '''S. · 
relationship to the battlefield is similar to Piece 
5.B., although it contains no known historic structures 
or features. While the majority of the acreage is 
being farmed, a residence has been added fairly recently. 
Although this structure alters the historic scene, the 
impact is not such that it necessarily warrants removal. 
However, more structures of this kind would greatly im
pact the historic scene and should be discouraged. 

POTENTIAL PURPOSES: Protection of historic 
scene 

ACQUISITION OPTIONS: Less than fee acquisition 
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PARCEL 10. 

Owner of Record: Baker Valley Syndicate 
Total Acreage: 85.63 

Parcel 10., which is currently being farmed, is beyond 
the park boundary but should be considered as part of 
the historic scene. Like Piece 5.B., its high visi
bility in the area, makes maintenance of its existing 
land use critical. However, this parcel is understood 
to be under some development pressure now. In Alterna
tive A., extensive visitor use of the property has 
been suggested. 

POTENTIAL PURPOSES: Protection of historic 
scene 

Provision of park 
facilities 

ACQUISITION OPTIONS: Fee simple 

ADDITIONAL AREAS OF CONCERN 

Fee simple and lease 
Less than fee simple 

In addition to the critical parcels beyond the park 
boundary which have been described above, there are 
two areas of concern around the park. One is the 
area known as the Araby Community, including those 
residences which front on Baker Valley Road. Araby is 
within the historic battlefield and is presently listed 
on the National Register of Historic Places. Although, 
as previously indicated, not all structures in the 
community are historic in nature, they are of a scale 
and character sympathetic to the proposed park. While 
the National Park Service would be prepared to coop
erate, essentially, protection of the historic scene 
contributed by the community should be accomplished 
through local effort. 

The second area of concern is the area approximately 
defined by Buckeystown Road to the north, Interstate 
270 to the east, the Baltimore and Ohio railroad to the 
south and Ballenger Creek to the west. Although not 
part of the historic resource, this area's visibility 
is important to protection of the historic scene. At 
present, some acreage is zoned for commercial/indus
trial use, some acreage is zoned for mobile homes, and 
the rest is zoned agricultural. However, the trend of 
commercial/industrial development will obviously con-



tinue down Buckeystown Road. Such development in the 
above defined area could have an adverse impact upon 
the park. In a Memorandum of Agreement (Appendix D.), 
dated April 14, 1975, the Frederick County Metropolitan 
Commission agreed to: 

" ••• initiate steps to have the 
Monocacy Battlefield area designated a 
historic zone under applicable local 
zoning laws. The determination of the 
boundaries for the historic zone shall be 
based on a study prepared by the Frederick 
County Planning Commission in consultation 
with the Maryland State Historic Preserva
tion Officer. The Frederick County Metro
politan Commission shall take such other 
steps as possible with regard to further 
zoning or local design or land use controls 
to protect the National Register property, 
including making recommendations to other 
governmental units regarding the protection 
of the battlefield and its surrounding area 
in the implementation of zoning classif ica
tions or in land use planning." 

This memorandum to protect the National Register 
property as listed in the Federal Register on July ~ 
1975, (Appendix D.) should be applied, in particular, 
to this area. 

PROTECTIVE RESTRICTIONS 

In less than fee simple acquisition situations or in 
situations where property is leased or sold by the 
National Park Service, the following protective restric
tions should be considered: 

1. No buildings or other structures of any kind, 
including mobile homes, should be constructed, recon
structed, or moved onto the property unless, in agree
ment with the National Park Service, it is concluded 
that such structure is necessary to the maintenance of 
viable agricultural production. 

2. No historic/archeologic structures or fea
tures on the property should be in any way altered ·un
less for the purposes of restoration, in agreement with 
the National Park Service, or removed. 
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3. No rights-of-way for access or any other 
purpose should be constructed or developed into, on, 
over, under, and across the property unless specifically 
reserved or proposed in connection with the uses per
mitted to the owner. 

4. No signs, billboards, or outdoor advertising 
of any kind should be erected or displayed on the pro
perty, except for reasonable boundary markers and posting 
signs, with regard to restrictions on hunting or tres
passing, on the property line. 

5. No trash, ashes, garbage, sewage, sawdust, or 
any unsightly, offensive or other material should be 
placed, collected or stored on the property. 

6. No disturbances of the surface (including 
filling; excavating; removing topsoil, sand, gravel, 
rocks or minerals; or, in any way, altering topography) 
should be made on the property, except to accomplish 
usual and accepted farming practices for maintenance of 
crop- or pastureland. 

7. No mechanized or motorized equipment or 
vehicle should be used on the property, except to accom
plish usual and accepted farming or timbering practices, 
or except for emergency purposes. 

8. No existing water source on the property 
should be improved unless in agreement with the National 
Park Service. 

9. Existing cultivated fields and pastures on 
the property should be farmed and maintained in accor
dance with good and accepted agricultural management 
practices. 

10. Timber harvest of existing woodlots on the 
property should be allowed on an individual tree or 
group selection system in accordance with good and 
accepted forest management practices. 
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APPENDIX A. 

4. l\fonocacy National Military Park project 
Page 

Establishment of park authuriz.ed ............................ Act of June 21, 1934 118 

lllanocac'· Na· 
tianal M ilitarr 
Park, llld. 

Esubli•hment, 
.. -non title lo 
land, etc. 
acquired. 

Conder:1nation 
proceedini:s ta 
acauire lands. 

Purchase from 
owners. 

Acceptance of 
donations. 

Title. 

Lea-.s •·ith 
owners for lands 
unnrcrs.sar)' to 
purchase. 

An Act To establish a national military park at the battlefield 
of :'\tonocacy, :\1aryland, appron•d June 21, 1934 (48 StaL 
1198) 

Br it c11act.:d b:y tlic Sr11atr and Ho11.se of Rrprrsrntalives 
of tlic United States of Amcrira in Congress assrmblrd, That 

·in ord~r to commemorate the Battle oi !\Ionocacy. 1\Jaryland, 
and to preserve for historical purposes the breastworks, 
earthworks, walls, or other def<:-n;;es or shelters used by the 
armies thtrein, the battlefit:ld at l\fonocacy, in the State of 
Maryland, is hereby ck·dared a national military park to be 
known as the ''!\fonocacy !'\ational !\lilitary Park", wht'n
ever the title to the lc.nds dt-emed necc~5ary by the Stcretary 
of the Jn;c:ior shali have been acquired by the Uni~ed S:ates 

·and the usual jurisrlicticm over the la:1ds and roads of the 
same shall have been granted to· the United States by the 
State oi 2\-laryland. ( 16 U.S.C. sec. 430j.) 

SEC. 2. The Secretary of the Interior is hereby authorized 
to cause condemnation proceedings to be instituted in the 
name of the vnited States under the provisions of the Act 
of August 1, 1888, entitled "An Ac-t to authorize condemna
tion of lands for sites for public buildings and for other 
purposes" (25 Stat.L. 357), to acquire titJe to the lands, 
interests therein, or rights per-taining there.to within the said 
Monocacy :t\ational Military Park, and the United States· 
shall be entitled to immediate possession upon the filing of 
the petition in condemnation in the United States District 
Court for the District of Maryland: Provided, That when 
the owner of such lands, interests therein, or rights pertain
ing thereto shall fix a price for the same, which in the opin
ion of the Secretary of the Interior shall be reasonable, the 
Secretary may purchase the same without further delay: 
Provided further, That the Secretary of the Interior is au
thorized to a<:ctpt, on behalf of the l."nited States, don:itions 
of lands, interests· therein, or rights pertaining :thtreto re-. 
quired for the ::\fonocacy National )iilitary Park: And pro
vided further, That -title and evidence of title to lands and 
interests th(:rein acquired for ~aid park shall be :::i;.i5factory 
to the Secretary_of the Interior. (16 U.S.C. sec. 430k.) 

SEC. 3. The Secretarv of the Interior is herebv author
ized to enter into leases {,·ith the O\\"ners of :-uch of the lands, 
works, defenses, and buildings thereon within the 2\fonocacy 
National Military Park, as in his discretion it is unnecessary 
to forthwith acquire title to, and !mch leases ~hall be on such 
terms and conditions as the Secrc.tary of the Interior may 
prescribe, and may contain options to purchai;e, subject to 
later a_cceptance, if, in the judgment of the Secretary of the 
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Interior, it is a.~ economical to purchase as condemn title 
to the property: Proiridrd, That the Secretary of the Interior 
may enter into agreements upon i;uch nominal terms as he 
may pre;;cribe, p~rmitting the present owners or their ten
ants to occupy or culti\·ate :their pres.ent holdings, upon con
dition that they will preserve the present breastworks, 
earthworks, walls, defenses. shelters, buildings and roads. 
and the present Clutlines of the battlefields, and that they 
will onh- cut trees or underbrush or disturb ur remove the 
soil, under such regulations as the Secretary of the Interior 
may prescribe, and that they will assist in protecting all 
tablets, monuments, or such other artificial works as may 
from time to time be erected by proper authority. ( 16 
U.S.C. sec. 4301.) 

SEC. 4. The affairs of the Monocacv ~ational ~1ilitar\" 
Park shall, subject to the super\"ision and direction of th·e 
Office of Xational Parks, Buildings, and Reservations of the 
Interior Department, be in charge of a superiillendent, to 
be appointed by t!'te Secretary oi the Interior. ( 16 U.S.C. 
sec. 430m.) 

SEC. 5. It shall be the duty oi the superintendent, under 
the direction of the Office of !\ational Parks, Buildings, and 
Reservations of the Interior Department, to superintend 
the opening or repair of such roads as may be necessary 
to the purposes of the park, and to ascertain and mark with 
hisiorical tablets or otherwise, as the Secretary of the In
terior may determine, all breastworks, earthworks, walls, 
or other dtfemes or shelters, iines of ba:tle, location of 
troops, buildings, and other historical points of interest · 
within the parks or in its vicinity. (16 U.S.C. sec. 430n.) 

SEc. 6. The said Office of N'ational Parks, B1:ildings, and 
Resen·ations, acting through the Secretary of the Interior, 
is authorized to receive gifts and contributions from States, 
Territories, societies, organizations, and :ndividuals for the 
Monocacy National :\Iilitary Park: Pro11idrd, Tha: all con
tributions of money receiYed shall be derosited in the 
Treasury of the 1:nited States and credited to a fund to 
be designated "~fonocacy :N'aticnal Military Park fund'', 
which fund shall be applied to and expended under the 
direction of the Secretary of the Interior, for carrving out 
the pro\'isicins of this Act. (16.U.S.C. sec. 4300.) • 

SEC. 7. It shall be lawful for the authorities of any State 
haYing had troops at the Battle of l\fonocacy to enter upon 
the lands and appr~·aches of t~1e ).fonocacy Xaticmal Mili
tary Park for the purpose of am:rtaining and marking the 
line of battle of troops engaged therein: Prrr:1ir!cd, That be
fore any such lines are permanently designated the posi
tion of the lines and the proposed methods of marking them 
by monuments, tablets, or otherwise, induding the de!'ign 
and inscription for the same, shall he submitted to the Sec-

. rctary of the Jn: erior :i:Hl .!'ha.JI first r<'rdve written 2pproval 
of the Secretary, which approval shall he based upon formal 
written reports 1'! be made to him !n. each c~s_e by th_~ .9ffic:e 
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Cul:i,·aticn of 
boldin11s. 

Condition. 

Sut•er,.i,.inn of 
~ational Parks, 
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Duties 
1>rcsc ribed. 

Acceritance of 
11ifu. etc., 
autliorized. 
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No discrimina· 
tio11 i11 dcsi11nat• 
i111 lines. 

P .. nalty for 
de!'troyin1. in· 
jurina. ·etc .. 
'llrOpert:r. 

Rules. etc.. to 
be "Prescribed.. 

J\1111ro1'rialio11 
autborized. 

of National Parks, Buildings, and Reservations: Proi:idcd, 
That no discrimination shall be made against any State 
as to the manner of designating lines, but any grant made 
to any State by the .$t'cretary of the Interior may be used 
bY any other State. (16 U.S.C. sec. 430p.) 
• S:i::c. 8. If any person shall, except by permission of the 

Secretary of the Interior, destroy, mutilate, deface, injure, 
or remo\"e any monument, column, statue, memorial struc
ture, or work· of art that shall be erected or placed upon 
the grounds of the park by lawiul authority, or shall destroy 
or remove any fence, railing, enclosure, or other work for 
the protection or ornament of said park, or any portion 
thereof, or shall destroy, cut, hack, bark, break clown, or 
otherwise injure any tree, bush, or shrubbery that may be 
growing upon said park, or shall cut down or fell or f"e
move any timber, battle relic, tree or trees growing or being 
upon ~aid park, or hunt within the limits of the park, or 
shall remove or destrov anv lireastworks. earthworks. walls. 
or other defemes or shelte

0

r or any part ·thereof comtructed 
by the armies formerly engaged in the battles on the lands 
or approaches to the park, any person so offending and 
found guilty thereof, before any United States commissioner 
or court, of the jurisdiction in which the offense may be 
committed, shall for each and every such offense forfeit 
and pay a fine, in the discretion of the United States com
missioner or court, according to the aggra,·ation of the 
offense, of not less than $5 nor more than $500. (16 U.S.C. 
sec. 430q.) 

S:i::c. 9. The Secretarv of the Interior shall have the 
power to make all needful rules. and regulations for the 
care of the par.~, and for the establishment and marking of 
lines of battle and other .historical features of the park. (16 
U.S.C. sec. 430r.) · ·• . 

S:i::c. 10. For the purposes of carrying out the pro\'isions 
of this Act, the sum of $50,000 is hereby authorized to be 
appropriated out of any moneys in the Treasury not other
wise appropriated. (16 U.S.C. sec. 430s note.) 
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90 STAT. 2738 

Zion National 
Park, Utah, 
boundary 
revision. 
16 USC 346a-4. 

16 use 430k. 

16 use 430l. 

16 USC 430m. 

Repeal. 
16 USC 430n. 
16 use 430o. 

16 use 430p. 

PUBLIC LAW 94-578-0CT. 21, 1976 

:wailable for public inspection in the offices of the National Park 
Sen·ice, DeJ>artment of the Interior. 

SEc. 318. The boundary of Zion Xational Park is hereb~· reYised to 
include the area as aenerally depicted on the map entitled "Land Own
ership TYpes, Zion Xntionnl Park. rtah", numbered 116-80,003. which 
map Shafi be on file and available for public. inspection in the offices of 
the National Park Sen·ice. Department of the Interior. The Secre
tary of the Interior may acquire the property included by this section 
by d.onation only. 

SEc. 319. The Act of .Tnnl' 21, 1934 ( 48 Stat. 1198; 16 U.S.C. 430j} is 
amended as follows: 

(1) In section I: 
(a) change "nntional militnry park" to ';national battlefield" 

and 
(b) change "Uonocac.y ~ational ~Iilitar~· Park'' to ")Ionocacy 

National Battlefield" (hereinafter referred to as "the battlefield''). 
The bnttlefield shall comprise the area generally depicted on the 
drawing entitled "Boundary, l\Ionocac~· National Battlefiel~''. 
numbered 89-1-10.000 and dated )fay 19i6. and delete the remam-
der of the sentence. • · 

(2) In section 2, change "Monocacy National Military Park" to 
"battlefield'' where,·er it occurs. 

(3) In section 3. delete "enter into ll'ases with the owners of such of 
the lands. '"orks. defeni:t>s. and buildings thereon within the )lonoc:lc~· 
Xational )Iilitary Park. as in his discretion it is unnecessary to forth
with ncqnire title to. aml such }pases shall be on such terms and condi
tions as the Secretary of the Interior may prescribe. and ma,· contain 
options to purchase.' subject to later acceptance, if. in the ]udgment 
of the Secretar~· of the Interior. it is as economical to purchase as con
demn title !O propert~·: Pl'ovidcd, That the. Secretary of the Interior 
may enter mto a~reements upon such nommal terms as he ma,· pre
scribe, permitting the present owners or their tenants to occupy 
or C'nltfrate their pr<'i:ent holdings~ upon condition". and insert in heu 
t hert-of. "lease to the immediately preceding o'"ner or owners am• lands 
acquired pursuant to an agreernent that such lessee or lessees will 
occupy such lands in a mnnner consistent with the purposes of this Act 
and'~. 

( 4) C'han,!!e section 4 to read : 
"SEc . .i. The administration. de,·elopment, preservation. and mainte

nance of the battlefield shall be. exercised by the Secretan· of the 
Interior in aC'C'Ordance with the .-\ct of .August 25, 1916 (39 Stat. 535: 
16 U.S.C. 1 et seq.), as amended and supplemented! and the. Act of 
.\1uru;.;t 21. l!l~.'i (J!l Sti1t. 666).". 

( il) Rep<'a 1 all of section 5. 
(6) In section 6: 

(n) dell'te "said Office of Xntional Pnrks. Buildings, and Reser
rntions. aC'tin,!! throu~h thl'". and 

(b) change ")fonocac)· N ationa.J )Iilitary Park:!' to "battie
fielcl". delete the remainrler of the sentence and insert in lieu 
therl'of "~or carrying out the proYisions of this Act.!'· 

(i) In section 7: · 
(a) change ")fonocarJ Xationnl :Military Park" to "battlefield", 

and 
(b) delete the comma and "which appro,·al shall be based on 

formal written r<'ports made to him in each case by the Office of 
Xational Parks, Buildings. and Reser,·ations; Provided," and 
insert in lien thereof "Prov.ided further,". 
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PUBLIC LAW 94-578-0CT. 21, 1976 

(8) In section 8. change the comma to a period and delPte .. of not 
less than $ri nor 111orc than $500.::. 

(9) Chan$l'e section 10 to read: 
'"SEc. 10. There are hereby authorized to be appropriated such sums 

as mny be necessarv. but not more than $3.525,000 for the acquisition of 
lands nnd inte1:ests"in l~ndl'::: ~~1~ not t? e~ceed $500,000 for the del"elop
ment of essential pubhc fac1ht1es. " 1thm three years from the date of 
the c11ac·t111ent of this section, the Secretary shali de\'elop and transmit 
to till' Committees on Interior and Insular Affairs of the United States 
Cong1·ess a final 11rnste1· plan for the full del'e)opment of the battle
licl<l consistent with the presen·ntion objectil"es of this Act. indicating: 

" ( 1) the facilities needed to accommodate the health, safety, 
and interpretive needs of the ''isiting public: • 

"(2} the location and estimated cost of all facilities; and 
"(3) the. projected need for any additional facilities within the 

Latt lefield. • 
No funds authorized to be appropriated pursuant to this section shall 
be available prior to October 1, 1977.". 

SEc. 320. (a) The boundaries of Ol~·mpic Xational Park as estab
lished by ~he Act of ,Tune 29: 1938 (52 Stat. 1241}, and as revised by 
proclamation pursuant to that Act and by or pursuant to the Act of 
December 22. 1942 (56 Stat. 1070), and ti1e Act. of June 11, 1958 (72 
Stat. 185), are hereby re\'ised to include the lands, pri'\"ately owned 
aquatic lands. and interests therein within the boundaries depicted on 
the map entitled "Boundary Map, Ol~ympic Xational Park, " 1ash
ing-ton," numbered 149-80-001-B: and dated January 1976, which 
shall be on file and available for public inspection in the office of the 
Xational Park Sen·ice. J>e1>artment of the Interior. 

(b) The Secretary of the Interior (hereinafter referrl'd to as the 
"Secrl'tary':) shall, beginning within thirty days after the date of 
enactm<.>nt of this Art, consult, with the Governor of the S~ail• of". ash
in$l'ton. the Bonrcl of Commissioners of Clallam County~ and the 
afl'eC'ted landowners, and shaJI locate a bounda1T encompassing all of 
the shoreline of I...ake Ozette, includin$l' prh·atell: owned aquatic lands 
not within the boundarv of the park on the date of enartment of this 
Act: Pr011idrd, That such boundary sho.11 be located not less than two 
hundred feet set bark from the ordinan· hi~h-wnter mark of Lake 
Ozett<.>: P1·01•i<led furthe1'. That the pri\-ately O\\"ned lands encom
passed within thll park by such boundary shal~ 1~ot exc<.>ed one 
thousand firn hunclre<l acres. The Secretary shall. w1thm one hundr<.>d 
nnd ei:rhty dn~·s after the date of enactment. of this Act. and fo11owing 

·reasonable notice in writin!! to the Committees on Intrrior and Insular 
Affairs of the Sennt<.> and Honse of Representatives of his intention to 
do so. publish in the Federal Register a detailed description of the 
hounclnrv located p11r;::11ant to this snhsection. Upon such publication 
the. S<.>cretary is anthorizl'd to 1-eYise the map on file pursuant to sub
section (a) of this section according]~·. and such 1-e,·ised map shall 
ho.Ye the sanw force and rffect as if inclmll'd in this Act. 

(c) Section 5 of the said Act of ,Tune 29. 1938. is amendl'd h:r delet
in~ the serond sentenre. and in:;ertin~ in lieu thereof: "The boundaries 
of Ol~·mpic XntionaJ Park ma~· be re,·ised onl~· by Act of Con$l'l'ess.". 

(d) Xotwithstandin:r an~· other provision of Jaw. within the bound
a1·il's of the park as redsrcl b~· and pursuant to this Art. the Se<'rl'tary· 
is authorized to acquire Jnncls. private])• owned aquatic lands. and 
intrr<'sts therein b~· donation. purchase wit11 donated or appropri
atecl funds. rxclrnn:re. or transfer from any Federal O.$l'!'llc~·. Property 
so acquired !=hall hecome part of Olnnpic Xational Park and slrnll be 
administered by the Serretnr~· suhject to the Jaws and regulations 
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92 STAT. 34"'.' i 

Land conveyance. 

PUBLIC LAW 95-625-NOV. 10, 1978 

Count\". Pl'llll!'.\·ln111ia". numbered -l-l6-!U.t101B. and clnted April 
l 9i8 : $1 (i(i.(llJ(l •• 

(G) Fort Caroline :Xntional ::\ll'morinl. Flori11n: To :uhl npp1·ox
imnt~lr t<.'n acres as genernlly dc•pictcd 011 t lll' map <'Ill it il01l 
•·Bounclarv :\fop. Fo1t Caroline Xntional ::\lcmorinl. Florilla'·, 
numbered· ~·310;"~0.0CJtl-A. and dati·cl April lfli8: $1 i0.000. 

('i) George Washinf.!ton Birthpl11te !\ntionnl }lomm1l•11t. Yir
ginia: To add approximately eighty-two and twenty-fh·c mu-
hu111h·(•1lt hs a1·n·:-; U!i ~l·nerullv depl("tc>cl on tht> map <>ntitlc•1l 
"Boundary )lap, G1•or~e ,'\~ashington Bil'thplarr Xational 
::\Iernorial. Yirginia ··. 1111111ber<'ll 33~-ao.oOO-B and 1late1l Sc·pit-111· 
her um~ : s.i;lo.oon. 

(S) Great Sand 1J1111Ps Xation:il )fonum1·11t. (.'olomdo: To :Eld 
npproximutelJ one thousnnd 011P 111mclr1·ll a111l nine a<"t"\•i' as ~I'll· 
erall~· depi<-tt>d on th1· nmp c•ntitled ··Ro11nclar~· :\lap. Gr<·at :o;a111l 
IJ1111<•:- ~ational :\fonunwnt. Colorado". 1111mh1•rl'cl Hn-Sfl.11111-.\. 
and da t t-.1 X o\·ember I 9i 4 : $HiG,UOO. 

(!l) Gulf liilandi'. Xational Seashore. l\Iissis:::ippi-Florida: To 
add approxim:1tel~· six hundred acres as ~rnernll~· df'pirted cm 
the> map l'ntitled '·Boundary :\Inp. Gulf Islands Xationnl Seashon" 
l\fii':"il":<ip1•i-Florida·~. 1111mbc>recl 2l1.0t1G. ancl dated April Htir: 
$~00.1100. 

(10) Hawaii Yokano<'s Xational Pnrk. Hawaii: To adcl npprox
imatrly two hundred sixt~·-nine acres as J!enerally depid··•l m: 
the> map entitled ·'Boundar~· Map, Ha,~aii Yokanoe~ Xationnl 
Park. Hawaii". numbered 80.000. and dated August l!'.li:i: 
$562,000. 

(11) .John Dn,· Fos~il Reds National l\Iomnnent. Orl.'g-011: To 
ndcl approxin1at~ly one. thonsanrl four hundred and elHPn acr<>s. 
and to clr.lete app1·oximately one thousand six hundred anrl 
twenty acres as l!'l'llC'rnll~· clepictl.'d on tlw map entitled ''R01mclary 
Map .• John Day Fossil Bl'd!; !\'ational ::\Ionumi>nt. Or<'l!On ... mnn
bered 117-30,000-B. and clatPd l\fov Hlif': 83.ii00.000. The ..AC't 
of October 26. 1974 (88 Stat. H-61 \. '~hich drsi~·nates the ,Tolrn 
Dnv Fossil Beds National l\lonumei1t is amended bv clc Min!: thl' 
second pro,·iso of sc>dio11 lOl(a) (~). Furtlwrmorl'. 1iot with:::iand
in~ a1n· other pro,·ision of law to thi> contrarv. th<' ~c>cr<•t:11·v mnY. 
if h<' ciet.ermines thnt to do so will not han n sub:;tantinl a'•hcr;. .. 
efi'<'c·t on the preserrntion of the fossil and other regonrcr-s within 
the r<>maincll'r of the monument. r.onn~· approximatl'ly sixty :wrP:: 
acquirl'd hy the> rnited States for pnrpOS<'S of thl' monnmrnt in 
exchange for non-Federal lands within the honndariet: of tl1<' 
monument. and, effective upon such coiwe,·anci>. tlw boundaries 
of the monument are hi>reby re,·is<>d to PXC'lnde the lnnrls co1wevrd . 
. (12) l\Ionocacy XationalRattlefield. Marylancl: To add approx
nnately fh·e lmndrerl and ei~ht~··sl',·en ar'M's as wnerall~· clepirt<><l 
on the map l'ntitll'd. "Boundary ~fop. ~fonocac~· Xational 'Rattl<'
field". number<.'11 894-40.001. anrl dater! l\Inv 19i~: ~~.:ifl0.(101•. 

(13) Montezuma Cai:tlc Xntion:il :Mo11unient. Arizona: To add 
approximately thirteen acrc>.5. and to drlete approximately fin> 
acres as ~enrrall~· cl<>pidNl on the map entith•d "::\lontczmnn 
Castle N"ntional Monument. Arizona", numbl'red 20.00G. and dat.·d 
.April Hl78. 

(14) Orego11 Ca,•es National l\fomunent, Or<>gon: To nrlcl 
approximatl'ly ei~ht acres as J!t•nrrnll~· depictc>cl on the map 
entitl<.'d "Orel:!"on Cn,·e, Oregon"'. numhered ::W,000~ and datl'd 
April 19iS: $10i.OOO. 

A-'6 



APP.ENDIX B 

24-Hour·vehicle Counts by Vehicle Type in Battlefield Vicinity* 

Route # Vehicle Type Northbound 

355 Car (In-State) 1,657 
(at Mall) Car (Out-of-State) 86 

Light Trucks 652 

Other Trucks 125 

Buses 6 

Total 2,526 

I-270 Car (In-State) 7,155 
(1 mile Car (Out-of-State) 5,646 
east of 
Route 85) Light Trucks 2,302 

Other Trucks 1,930 

Buses 39 

Total 17,072 

I-70 ( 40) Car (In-State) 6,410 
(~ mile Car (Out-of-State) 1,532 
west of 
Monocacy Light Trucks 2,076 
River) Other Tr.u·cks 2~711 

Buses 44 

Total 12,773 

Araby Church Road: 600 Average Daily Trips 
195 Average Daily Trips Baker Valley Road: 

Southbound 

1,466 

64 

509 

111 

5 

2,155 

8,123 

5,361 

2,318 

1,923 

60 

17,785 

5,804 

1,717 

2,033 

2,011 

37 

11,602 

*August 1978 SOURCE: Frederick County Planning 
Conun.:i,.ssion 
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APPENDIX C. 

Visitation to Frederick County Parks: 1975, 1976, 1977 

FEDERAL 1975 1976 1977 

Catoctin Mountain Park 447,400 428,300 472,779 

STATE 

Cunningham Falls 201,331 224,566 176,630 

Greenbrier 179,179 217,845 214,787 

Gambrill 93,573 83,656 113,511 

Washington Monument 133,431 138,787 144,033 

Gathland 66,108 71,189 54,976 

SOURCES: 

National Park Service 
Maryland Department of State Planning 
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APPENDIX C. 

~thly Visitation at Antietam and Manassas Battlefields, 1978 

-Antietam 
Visitor 

Overall Center 

January 19,018 730 

February 31,446 1,565 

March 39,058 4,468 

April 60,383 7,917 

May 80,129 8,865 

June 42,387 9,992 

July 61,, 028 13,401 

August 44,025 11,766 

September 41,838 8,262 

October 39,414 1,131 

November 27,637 5,049 

December 18,039 1,716 

Total 504,402 74,205 

SOURCES: 

Superintendents: 

Antietam National Battlefield 
Manassas National Battlefield 
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Manassas 
Visitor 

Overall Center 

47,124 650 

51,670 1,092 

79,163 2,391 

138,266 6,356 

142,812 9,457 

121,936 11,075 

140,936 14,853 

169,839 14,647 

38,567 9,386 

42,516 12,078 

30,457 6,616 

30,525 3,292 

1,033,811 86,172 



APPENDIX C1. 

Visitation to Selected Facilities 

Recreational Visitation (000) 
Facility 1975 

Antietam NBS 542.8 

Big Hole NB 40.5 

Brices Cross Roads NBS 2.0 

Cowpens NB 44.9 

Fort Necessity NB 210.5 

Kennesaw Mountain NBP 598.8 

Manassas NBP 805.9 

Petersburg NB 467.5 

Richmond NBP 295.6 

Stones River NB 119.7 

Tupelo NB 0.6 

Wilson's Creek NB 41.7 

NB - National Battlefield 
NBP - National Battlefield Park 
NBS - National Battlefield Site 

C-3 

1976 1977 

657.9 524.4 

47.5 51.6 

2.4 2.2 

51.5 25.3 

234.7 150 ~.l 

676.5 734.8 

882.4 760.7 

517.3 616.4 

323.7 329.1 

127.2 138.3 

0.7 0.7 

53.3 42.9 



APPENDIX C. 

Characteristics of Selected Facilities 

Proximity Proximity 
Facility State to Highwa~s to Cities 

Antietam NBS MD. 16 miles to I-70 16 miles south 
5 miles to U.S. 40 of Ha~erstown 

Big Hole NB Ml'. 60 miles to I-15 75 miles south-
20 miles to U.S. 93 west of Butte 

Brices Cross MS. Adjacent to U.S. 45 13 miles north 
Roads NBS of Tupelo 

80 miles south-
west of 
Memphis 

Cowpens NB SC 16 miles to I-26 45 miles west of 
8 miles to I-85 Charlotte 

Fort Necessity NB PA 1 mile to U.S. 40 45 miles south-
12 miles to I-70 east of 

Pittsburgh 
Kermesaw Mountain GA 4 nules to U.S. 41 10 miles north-

NBP 5 miles to I-75 west of 
Atlanta 

Manassas NBP VA AdJacent to U.S. 211 16 miles south-
4 miles to I-66 west of 

Washington 
Petersburg NB VA Near interchange of On outskirts of 

I-95 and U.S. 460 Petersburg; 
18 miles south 

of Richnond 
Richnond NBP VA 6 miles from I-64 9 miles east of 

7 miles fran U.S. 60 Richnond 
Stones River NB TN Adjacent to U.S. 41 20 miles south-

8 miles to I-24 east of 
Nashville 

Tupelo NB Near intersection of On outskirts of 
U.S. 45 and U.S. 78 Tupelo; 

85 miles south-
east of 
Memphis 

Wilson's Creek NB MO 2 miles to U.S. 60 8 miles south-
7 miles to I-44 west of 

s;eringf ield 

NB - National Battlefield 
NBP - National Battlefield Park 
NBS - National Battlefield Site 
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Aa,~ry Council APPENDIX D. 

On Historic Prescn·atio,1 
u.:2 K Street-~.-';\'. Suite .;.30 
'\\J.Shington D.~ :u1io; 

'WHEREA.3, the Enviro:=~~tal Protection Agenc:;: ~ro'COses to avard 

a grant (Pro.)ect N~"=°t'e!" C-2402~4) t.:> t!';e F=-ece~i.c!t County Metro.,olits.."l 

Coc:ission for the co~s-;rJ.ction of the Ea.!le:ii;;e:::- C.:-eek Seva.ge Treat

:e:it !=le.nt l.l-: Mcnocaey Eat~lefield., Frederick C:::r-..m~y, Maryland; and 

• ti!!!P.EAS, the Env1ror.:::.entJ1.l ?rotection Agenc:;i.· has de-:e!":lined. that 
this pro"?osal ""ill adversely af!'ect the ~~.::'le::~~~ 'Battlet'ield ?:ations.l 

iiietoric Land!::ark, a -pro";:erty listed. on tbe z;at::O:ial Register of 

Hietorie Places, e.r.1., ;u::-sue.nt to the Na~i~r.el E.:.storic ?reservation 
Act of 19c6, ~as reques~ed the co::t::ents or tile At.:visory Council en 

Historic Preee!"Vation; l!lld 

~"EEREAS, trursuant to the Council's "?roceC.u:-es for the Protection 

of' Historic an:! Cultu:"al Properties·= (36 C.F.?.. :?a.....-t 8CO), ree>:-ese~t

atives of tr.e Advisor/ :ouncil on F.isto:-ic ?r~se.=-;ation, Er.viror.::e~tal 

?rotec:t!c~ A;ency, ~~e S:a~e Eis~c=-i= ?rese~a~~~~ Officer for 
Maryl~~, &."ld rep:-eser.:s.~ives of ~:;e Freder!.ck C.0':.1."lty ~~etro?oli ":a."l 

Co• ,1ss1on cave consul~ei a.~d revieved ??""~dent ~d feasible· alter::~~ives 

th&t •ould avoid or sat1sfactvr1ly :.itigate e.e.~e:r.se effec~s on tbe 

:ta-:iei\3.l Register i':-Oper~y; nov 

THEREFORE: 
It is :utually a;'!'ee~ thet !J::~le~entation c..! the undertaking, in 

accordance vi~h the ~~llowtng provisicns, vill s-atis!ac:to~1ly ~1tigate 

9:flY a:iverse effects. 

l. Prior to const:-uction or the se·.rs.ge coLlection and 
treat:e!'lt fca.c"!.l! ~!es, the e.·:cess ro!ld. t~~ t!':ose 

tac:111ties, -::.~ 7-s.cre fill a.:"i:!a, or s.n:: ether 

co~st:"'.!etion aseociate~ wi:h tbe E~:~rr~~r Creek SevP~e 
~Teat=.e~t ?l~~~, ~he Env!r~:-=:~~~~! ?~~~ec~!~n A~e~cr 

shall ce:!s~ :o ~e t=nC.er-:!>_i(en '!ln P..:-<::.:e~l:::,;:i.cal s~-vey 

or the affect-:C. a:-ea • .. ': ... :::e ~~·~::~::a-::.~ ::e..-:.--;le~ield 

~e.ticni:-.1 ::.e£:i~:~:- ~~':'~0 r!:-· ·:;·:-· s. ~:::-.::.:':.~-:: e.rc::..=-ol~(~is: 

accep-:.e': le ~~ 'tt~ ~:~~ ... le.:-.! S~:?.'ttE: ::is~~~-~ ?r!: se:-.-:e. tic~ 

C!!'icer F.:":.:! s.-:. ~:,·:..r..:.s.rf.f: al?'?:O-C·~1e:i ·::r :.::-~ ~e.:-::ls::d 

Sts.t..? Eis:~:-:.= ?r=-:;e!9"" . .!:i.:-!': ~~:-:.ce:-. ? ?::il-:s c~ -==-~ 
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pro91.sions tor salv~e vhere destruction of a site 
1a unavoidable. Tbe Envirorr=ental Protection Agenc:y, 
Maryland State F.!st=ric Preservation Of~icer, the 
Frederick Ca •. mt:-- !·~etr~'?oli tan C:>=:!.ss~.on, ar.d. the 
contractor s~all consult ~nd develop pl.ens tor the 
protection of erc~eological resources discovered 
duricg the construction process. 

·2.. Prior to constr..:etion of the sewage collection and 
treat:c:e~t facility the Enviro::::ental ?:-otection Agency 
shall su~it desi~ specifications e.nd doCUl:tentation 
of the visual effects of t~e project on Monocacy 
Battle:f'ield to t~e t-~eryla.'ld. State Histcric Preeervation 
Officer. The ~r.vircc:ental ?rotection A.genc:y, in 
consultation ~i~h the Maryla.'ld State Historic 
Preeer;-ation Cffieer shall establish s~propriate design 
controls and ut:!.liz~ appro~r1a~e design techniques, 
including la::1scap~r.; or other screenii::g devices to 
mitigate adverse effects to the Monocacy Battlefield. 
In the ever.t t~~t the Enviro~ental ?rotection Agency 
and the ?>~e.ryls.n'!. State F.istorie Preser-.-atioo Officer 
tail to agree on the appropriate citigative measures, 
the Enviror=ental ?rotection Agency sr.al.l so notify'the 
Advisor-3 Counc!l on Eistoric Preservation, and initiate 
continued consultation thrcugh ~he Section lo6 process. 

3. '!'he Frederick County Metropolitan Coi:=d.ssion shall 
initiate steps to have the ~onocacy Battlefield ares. 
designated a historic zone under appl!catle local zoning 
lava. The dete.?"::".ination of ~he boundaries for the 
historic zone s~s.11 be based on a study prepared by the 
Frederick Cou:rt:r ?ls..'lning Co=.~:!.:::sion in consultation •1th 
the ¥.arylan~ S":.a~e ~istoric ?reservation Officer. The 
Frederick Cot.:.nt:: ~~etropoli tsn Co::nissicn shall take such 
other steps es possible vith regard t.o f'urt~er zoning 
or local des!~ or land use controls to ~rotect the 
National Re;:.s-:.er prc~~r":.y, including =2.k!r.g 
recac:ende.ti:>::s to ot::er .-~ve:-n::ental u.."'l! ts rega::-dint? the 
prt>tection c= t::e ·:a":.tl~f'!.eld E.nd 1 ~s S:lrrounding area 
in the i=?le=e~~a~!~n of z~n!:-.g ~le~sificatio~s or !n le...~d 
use ple..."lni:-..e. 
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Chair.:.en 
Advisory Council on Hist~ric 

. Preservation 
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Maryland S~~te Historic 
· Preaerv&:ion Officer 
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Dovl.dson Coum1 

Old Nlltr:ha 2'raee. from AL/TN border to 
'D.S. 100 lD Davldaon co. (alao m B1c.ltmui.. 
t.awrence,.Lewll, M&UJ'7, Waylle. Yd Wll· 
liamaOll ccnmtl•) (5-30-,11) 

Winchester, Hutulred Oaks, Oak St. at U.S. 
. M (6-28-'16) BABS' lit. 

r~;· Grtitn1er CountJt 

i,;:_:.~~•,f.·:~•'..·~. Rutledge VSclD1ty, l.e4 Springa, 11 ml. SW ot 
.• n.ut.iedge oa U.S. 11 w. oil Lea Lake Rd. 
~~-. . (5-29-711) 
fr:•r · Hiokmtla CountJ 

i~~~:: . Old Natcha l'nlce, aee Davldmon County 
ft.:~;'; . · .tcAorcncc count.11 

• ~·( .. Olit Natchez 2'nlce, - DaYldaon·Countr 

_ J;t::~:. · £etDU Countv •· 
k~ ' . OW 1ll&tahr.:a 2.,.ace, see Davldaon Cowit1 

• r;. lf Loudon CouatJ 

- "'::: Lcmdon, £oudon County Court1lo11tt, Grove 

f~~:. and MulbeftJ ~:!~:-:; 
H'·'· XJIOXYWe, JrllOllrood, 6Ul :Kinpton Pike 
~· (6-12-76) R.f . ·XJlosvtlle, Z.ebf&non-tr.-tlie-For1' Pre1bvtcrf4n 

f:t~\ Church, AsbW,- Rd. (5-27-76) 

.q~_~_lil_ ,!,~_·: Mau,. Cov.ntJ 
tf OM NateM• 7'rCICf', 1ee Dandson· Cnunty 

'!:}:;:· Columbia, .Polk Silter1' Hau.e, 306 W. 7th 
~: St. (5-21-711) 

;~:~.: Jlfe.ifinn County 
~~'f(;:.:· .. AtlleD& vicinity, Cl.cage, Samuel, House, Nat 

~~· ·\":'·. Atbeins Oil Lee HWJ. (U.S. 11) (S-12-'16) 
RAES 

. -<,..: Scott County 
ii'.~~-
~r.-• .. :..: · ()Jltlda vlCID1iy, Dryont, Z.oula E., Houae, 2 
l!~.;t;: rni. E of Oneld:i on Bear Creek Rd. (5-29-

·~;;~,., 76) 
Ii ,. Warren Countv 
·~tr;/ 

H~~~,· . UcMlDnvUle Vicinity, Northcutt Plantation, 
t!r.:!'i~; 'i' ml. SW of McMUmville olr TN 108 on · 1•::~:. "Wheeler Lane (6-12-75) HABS 

if .,,_. Jfcuhtn1ton Count11 

~-~rmt" .. ~~ •. ~.-·.:.· .. .ioiieaboro vtetntt:r, sui1111.ur Sprmga Met1Mld-
11 • ••t Campground, N of Jonaibo:'o olr •rN 81 
JL,:i~;. SD Sulphur Springs ConunUDlty .(fi-.la-75) 

il\'")iL JIABS Wayne County 

(' I•'·· OW ~ate.l&ca 7'Tace, see DavidSO:ll County 
f!.,·l'-1•;{ 11'fllf4maon Count1 .t-1tt,f·· . 
~i~?c' Oll:Ulatche:: 7'T4Ce, see Davidson County 

-;:,."f.>m·•':' .. · TEXAS ~\···'·· 
i~·-,."'.~'. ~ Bezar Count1 

f !~·t~ . r.~.1Y•r· &a:i Ant.onto, southrrn Paeffle B1dlroad Pos-
'i,.~~:-- · aenper Statton,. 11'1' E. Commerce St. (II

. ~ii-· ;;·:»-76) 
,; -,;· ,.: : · .Dallas CountJI 

·;·'·Df.11•11. DaDcu Onion 7'ermtnll?, too S. BoUll
; ·' ton St. (fi-»-'111) 

EE Paso Countv .. , 
:in PMO • .1180'• J!sziean ccnuwate;o1a s. San 
-~ ~ulo St. (5-23-711) 

rqette CountJI 

. J.l'llif.on1a vicinity, Buckner'• Creek Brld1• lO 
. ·. · JD1, N of Platania over Buckner•a Creek 
:-· "'·{M..,'76) 

w..-;;. ::. • Oat::4 Countv 

..., j\_-Poit. Old 
0

Post Stinttan11m, 117 N. Avenue. H 
,";;?' (5-21-'15) 

NOTICES 

GonuluCounty 

Gonzales, Goru:olea Cosinty Jail, CourtboU&e 
Sq. Oil St. Lawrence St. (6-21-75) 

Httl4l10 countv 

Mluslon vicinity, I.a Lomita Hfltoric Dlatrtat, 
Ii ml. s or MJS&loll on. PJ\11. 1016 (6-28-'76) 

Hu41pd11. County 

Sierra Blanca, Hudspeth. Countv Co11rt11auae, 
Miiiican St. ( 11-21-75) 

Z.ee County 

Giddl11p, Lee Couni.11 Courthouse, bounded 
by Bempdead., Grimes, E. Richmond, alld 
Main Sts. (6-30-'111) 

• UTAH 

27703 

Virfinfa Beach. (fadependl'nt cltv) 

I.and, Fronefs, Hosue, 3133 Virginia Beach 
Blvd. (5-12-75) 

WASHINGTON 
A.atiw COIJ"ty 

Clark&ton. VanArsdoE, C. C., House, 16th and 
Chestnut Stll. (5-6-761 

Kln1 Countv 

Seattle, Northern t.f/e Tower (SeAttle Tower), 
1212 3rd Ave. (6-30-75) 

Spokane County 

Cheney vlclz:..lty, Turnbull Pint'., Rock Shel
ter, S of Cheney 1D Turnbull NaUonal 
Wlldllle Rcture ( li-8-'75 > 

Salt .LoJrc Co1.int11 2"h1'raton Count11 

Salt Lall.e City, Btimbcrgrr, SiTllon. Hause, Olympln, Old C111'ftol Buildin". GOO block 
623 Eallt 100 South (fi.....30-76) Washington St. (fi.....30-75) 

Sevier County Wll.otcom count11 

Rlcbfteld, Sevier CountJI Courtho1m•, Ml\ln Be111ngham, Great Nortlrcrn Passenger Sta· 
between 2nd and lr4 Sta. N. (6-30-751 tion, send or D St. (6-30:..'15) 

Tooela County Bellingham, Larrabee House, 405 Fieldstone 
Rd. (5-30-76) 

Dugway Proving Oroand. l.tncoln Higlr U'ay Point Roberts, Boundary Marker No. 1, l'>farlnc 
Bridge, in Dog Area on 2nd St. over Gov- Dr. at U.S./Canada border (5-30-75) 
en1ment creek (6-21-'16) 

VERMONT WISCONSIN 
Jefjcrson County 

Col.cdonfa Countv 
Waterloo vicinity, St. Wl!fleeslau~ .Rmr1an 

Mcindoe Jl'al111, Jllalndou Aeade11111. Main St. Catholic Clturclt, SE or Wl\l.nloo at Jct. ot 
(6-6-75) Blue Point and Island Rdll. (5-12-75} 

Ryegate vicinity, 1VJ&iteMU llousc, Nor Rye-
gl\te on Grotcill•Peaeham Rd. (fi.....30-76) La Cro11e county 

St. Johnsbury, s:. Jo7l.n1bury .lfoin Street 
Ht:Jtorfa Dfstnet, area along Main St. in- La Croase, Anderson, Menu, HoU8e, 410 Cus 
cludlng intersecting &treeis (5-28-76) St. (5~76) 

CMttendm countv Waukesha Cuur.ty 

Burlington, Wintcrbotham B:1tate, 163 s. Pewaukee. 1''ut, Deacon, Octagon Houac, 870 
Willlrd St. (5-1~'111) High St. (6-12-75) 

. . Ortinfe Cor&t&tJ/ Winnebago County 

Bradford and vicinity, Bradford vmogc Hts- Winneconne vicinity, Kamrath sue, S of 
toric District, residential area along Main, Wl.nneconue otr WI116 (6-G-75) 
Depot, Plell8&Jlt, Blglt., and Mill Sts .•. ,.· --=----=---_.i._ __ _. __ __. ___ .. 
Wright& Ave., Goshen. Bd., and U.S. 6 (6- The following pro......, was omitted from 28-75) ...... ,. 

Newbury vlclntty, BecfcZ~ Brldfr., sec Gratton the February 4, 1975, Federal Register 
Co., Haverhill Vic., NII. 

Randolph, Depot Square Ht&torle Dt.;trlrt 
botb aides of matnl Pleuant, and Srulabury 
Sta., and both sides of Central Vermont 
RY. tracka (5-29-76) 

VIRGINIA 
Mc:t/&euir Count1 

Mathews Vicinity, Jtet71.o4ut !'obcmacEe, SE 
of M~en OD. VA 811 at jet. Witb VA SM. 
(6-21-76) 

N01'/ol"k (tnclepcndeat eltJI) 

Monticello Arcade, 111 200 block E. City Hall 
Ave.; between City Hall Ave. and Plume St. 
(11-21-76) 

Prince WUHom Count1 

Dumfries, We~nu-Botts House, SW corner of 
Duke and OVDeroll Bta. (6-12-76) 

Pulaa1d Oottt1ty 

Dublin vlcinlty, Back Cf'cek Form, NW or 
Dubllll oft' VA 100 (11-21-76) 

B4ppoh4nnod County 

Wasblngton and vlc!mty, 1Vmhmgton Hi•
torio DU.tnat, real.dentlal area. N of U.S. 
211/622 (5-28-75) 

.1Ueh.mon4 (independent eftJI) 

Walker, lltigg!e, Houe, 110 A I:. Lelih SL 
(6-!:l-'lfi) 

liating: 
MARYLAND 

Fredcnak County 

Frederick vicinity, Mono11aac11 BAttle~ld 
10-111-eG) 

• • • • 
The following are corrections for prop

erties previously listed in the Federal 
Register:· 

IOWA 
Z.ee County 

Keolrnk, Milltr, Justice Sam11el Freeman, 
llottsr, 318 N. 6th St. 

MASSACHUSETTS 
Nor/oU: Count11 

Miiton, Paurs Bridge, see Sulfolk County. 

Su6ofk County 

Boston, Poul's Bridge, Neponset Valley Pkwy .. 
over Neponset River (al90 bl Norfolk 
Coquty) 

Charlestown, Town Hill District 
JnmalcA Plain, z.ortn1-Grecno1•17/1 House, 12 

Soutb si. C.._2&-71i) 
Roxbury, Elfot, Joh.n, Squ11re Dt.JWtot, .Jolla 

·Ello& Bq. t6-23-'16) 
Box.bury, .ll'Wredgc, Ah1ah, Bar11c, :l2 Lin• 

wood St. (6-8-73) 
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